Molecular Epidemiology of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in the Country of Georgia

INAUGURALDISSERTATION

zur

Erlangung der Würde eines Doktors der Philosophie

vorgelegt der

Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät

der Universität Basel

von

Nino Maghradze

Basel, 2024

Originaldokument gespeichert auf dem Dokumentenserver der Universität Basel https://edoc.unibas.ch

Genehmigt von der Philosophisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät auf Antrag von

Erstbetreuer/in: Prof. Dr. Sebastien Gagneux

Zusätzlicher Erstbetreuer: Dr. Levan Jugheli

Zweitbetreuer/in: Prof. Dr. Jakob Zinsstag

Externe/r Experte/in: Dr. Midori Kato-Maeda

Basel, den 21. Februar 2023

Prof. Dr. Marcel Mayor

Dekan

This thesis is dedicated to my children – Elene and Maxime – may you never stop learning, and without whom I would have completed two years earlier.

Summary

Tuberculosis (TB), an infectious disease caused by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (MTB), is one of the major contributors to human mortality globally. Being attributable to several socioeconomic factors, national TB control programs still struggle to prevent transmission and treat active cases of the disease. In order to achieve sustainable development goal for ending TB in 2030, The World Health Organization (WHO) has endorsed the recommendations for prompt diagnosis and integrated molecular surveillance of TB. Molecular typing of MTB is progressively used for strengthening disease surveillance. However, in most limited-resources settings such as low/middle income countries, implementation of the typing methodologies is challenging.

In the first part of the thesis, we implemented a genotyping tool at the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) in Georgia, aiming to support disease surveillance at the molecular level. We took advantage of the isolate biobank, containing MTB isolates from 2009, and performed genotyping for the recurrent TB cases (chapter 3). The generated results gave the opportunity to customize and develop more practical application of MIRU-VNTR typing. The stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing approach described in chapter 4 represents a simplified and less time/cost/workload consuming way of the typing, which can be easily customized for different settings, thereby enhancing the usage of molecular typing for the TB control and surveillance.

Despite of being an ancient disease, treatment of TB remains to be complex, especially throughout evolution of the drug resistant variants, requiring treatment with toxic and expensive medications. Drug resistance is still hindering TB control strategies in Georgia. Moreover, resistance to the novel, promising medications, such as bedaquiline, bears utmost importance. Since 2019, bedaquiline has been used as the backbone for the treatment regimens for MDR, preXDR and XDR TB. However resistance has already been detected *in vivo*, translated into 22 (6.9%) of resistant cases in 2020-21 in Georgia. While transmission of resistant MTB strains is threatening TB control, the data for developing molecular test-systems for prompt detection of such cases is still lacking. This requires collated information of precise phenotypic information associated with corresponding sequencing data. In our second part of the thesis, we combined evidence of any influence between the genomic variants of bedaquiline resistance

associated genes and minimum inhibitory concentration values. Simultaneously, we looked for samples identified as phenotypically resistant using single, critical concentration (CC) provided by WHO, and correlated genomic information for those isolates. Herein, the chapter 5 provides valuable and essential data for the further developmental implications.

Abbreviations

Amk	Amikacin
BDQ	Bedaquiline
CC	Critical Concentration
DST	Drug susceptibility testing
ECOFF	Epidemiological cut-off
EMB	Ethambutol
EUCAST	European committee on antimicrobial susceptibility testing
FQ	Fluoroquinolones
INH	Isoniazid
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
Kan	Kanamycin
Lfx	Levofloxacin
LMICs	Low- and middle-income countries
Lzd	Linezolid
Mtb	Mycobacterium tuberculosis
MTBC	Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex
MDR	Multi-Drug Resistant
MGIT	Mycobacterial Growth Indicator Tube
Mfx	Moxifloxacin
MIC	Minimal Inhibitory Concentration
PXDR	Pre-Extensively Drug Resistant.
Pza	Pyrazinamide
Rif	Rifampicin
ТВ	Human Tuberculosis
tNGS	Targeted next generation sequencing
WGS	Whole genome sequencing
WHO	The World Health Organization
XDR	Extensively Drug Resistant

Contents

ABBREVI	ATIONS	V
CONTEN	rs	VI
LIST OF T	ABLES	. VIII
LIST OF F	IGURES	IX
		v
ACKNOW	LEDGEMENTS	X
1. INT	RODUCTION	1
1.1	FROM «WHITE PLAGUE» TO NOBEL PRIZE	1
1.2	MYCOBACTERIUM TUBERCULOSIS COMPLEX	3
1.3	MOLECULAR EPIDEMIOLOGY – THE WORLD OF RESEARCH ON MYCOBACTERIUM TUBERCULOSIS	5
1.4	"THE CAPTAIN OF ALL THESE MEN OF DEATH"	8
1.5	Drug resistance in <i>Mycobacterium tuberculosis</i>	10
1.6	GEORGIA AND TUBERCULOSIS	12
2. OB.	ECTIVES AND OUTLINE	14
2.1	THESIS AIMS	14
2.2	OBJECTIVES	14
2.3	Outline	15
2 (14		
3. CLA	SSIFTING RECORRENT MICOBACTERIOM TOBERCOLOSIS CASES IN GEORGIA USING MIRO-VNTR	16
TTPING.		10
3.1	Abstract	17
3.2	INTRODUCTION	18
3.3	MATERIALS AND METHODS	20
3.3.	1 Data source and study design	20
3.3.	2 Ethics	20
3.3.	3 Definitions	21
3.3.	4 Case definition	21
3.3	5 Bacteriology	
3 3	6 MIRLI-VNTR aenotynina	22
3.3.	7 Statistical analysis	22
3 /		22
5.4 2 A	1 Description of the study nonvertion	23 22
5.4. 2.4	Description of the study population	22
3.4.		24
3.4.	3 Comparing patient characteristics across patient groups	24
3.4.	4 Predictors for TB recurrence	26
3.5	Discussion	28
3.6	Acknowledgments	30
4. DE\	ELOPING CUSTOMIZED STEPWISE MIRU-VNTR TYPING FOR TUBERCULOSIS SURVEILLANCE IN	
GEORGIA		31
Д 1	Δρετραστ	20
- - .⊥ ∕\ 2		2/
т.2 Л Э		+C
4.3		ככ זר
4.3.	L EUIILS	35

4.3.	2 Customization and validation of country-specific minimal set of MIRU-VNTR loci	36
4.3.	3 Re-evaluation of the customized set and HGD indexes and stepwise approach development	37
4.3.	4 Cost and time assessment	38
4.4	RESULTS	38
4.4.	1 Customization of the Georgia-specific MIRU-VNTR loci set using typing results from recurrent	t TB
cas	es 38	
4.4.	2 MIRU-VNTR typing of the Mtb samples from the penitentiary system	39
4.4.	3 Processing time for the customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing	43
4.4.	4 Cost comparison of the customized stepwise genotyping approach	43
4.5	Discussion	44
5 I INI	KING GENOMIC VARIANTS IN BEDAOLIII INF RESISTANCE ASSOCIATED GENES TO PHENOTYPICA	а
SUSCEPT		
5.1		50
5.1.	1 Mechanism of action	50
5.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	53
5.2.	1 Ethics	53
5.2.	2 Materials and datasets	53
5.2.	3 Bacteriology and MIC evaluation	54
5.2.	4 DNA extraction and sequencing	54
5.2.	5 Phylogenetic analysis	54
5.3	RESULTS	55
5.3.1	SAMPLE SET WITH MUTATION VARIANTS IN BDQ RESISTANCE CONFERRING PUTATIVE GENES	55
5.3.	1.1 Mutations in clofazimine resistance conferring genes	56
5.3.	1.5 Distribution of MIC values within genomic variants cohort	60
5.3.	2 Patients phenotypically resistant to BDQ	63
5.3.3	Phylogenetic analysis	66
5.4	Discussion	68
5.4.	1 Influence of genomic variants on BDQ MICs	68
5.4.	2 Efflux system or essential mutations?	69
6. GEN	NERAL DISCUSSION	72
6,1	MIRU-VNTR – GOLDEN OLDIE	72
6.2	RELAPSE AS A MAIOR DRIVER OF THE RECLIRRENCE	73
6.3	STEPWISE MIRU-VNTR	74
6.4	DRUG RESISTANCE SURVEILLANCE: BEDAQUILINE RESISTANCE – EMERGING THREAT	75
6.5	RISE OF TNGS – IS THIS THE FUTURE?	77
6.6	CONCLUSIONS	78
7. BIB	LIOGRAPHY	79

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Old and new definitions of drug resistant tuberculosis 11
Table 3.1 Characteristics of the relapse/reinfection cases defined by MIRU-VNTR typing 25
Table 3.2 Potential predictors of TB relapse and reinfection27
Table 4.1. MIRU-VNTR 24 loci set with individual HGDI and inclusion in standardized and
customized genotyping panel 45
Table 5.1 Distribution of mutations in the atpE, pepQ and Rv0678 genes and additional
clofazimine resistance associated genes in MTB isolates with MIC values ≥0.06 57
Table 5.2 BDQ MIC values for each variant of pepQ, atpeE and Rv0678. 62
Table 5.3 Phenotypic, genomic and epidemiological data for the patients with BDQ resistance
defined by pDST 64

List of Figures

Figure 3.1. Flow diagram of selecting study participants23
Figure 4.1. Schematic representation of the MIRU-VNTR stepwise approach
Figure 4.2. HGDI scores of 24-loci panel based on recurrent TB cases
Figure 4.3. Stepwise application of customized and additional 14 loci and distribution of the
clustered samples40
Figure 4.4. Individual locus HGDI of 10 customized and additional 14 loci42
Figure 5.1 Distribution of MIC values per target gene60
Figure 5.2 Phylogeny of study sample set67

Acknowledgements

This work would not have been possible without the support of the people who assisted, guided and helped though my doctoral studies.

I am especially indebted to my mentors Prof. Dr. Sebastien Gagneux and Dr. Levan Jugheli. Sebastien, I have been immensely fortunate for your guidance and support throughout my PhD study. Your support and encouragement have been invaluable to me throughout this journey. Thank you for willing to provide direction and advice during difficult times. Your patience and understanding helped me to stay focused on my research, giving a great source of support, and I am wholeheartedly grateful for your commitment. Beyond the professional guidance, your sincerity, outstanding personality and ability to create welcoming atmosphere around you truly amazes me. I was lucky to have you as my mentor and I am thankful for investing your time in me.

Levan, you have taught me more than I could ever give you credit here. Thank you for your patience for all my whining and numerous phone calls on every single problem. Most importantly, thank you for creating such an enjoyable working environment. Your enthusiasm, positivity and understanding were a great source of motivation and made the process of learning and researching so much easier. Thank you for being inspiring mentor and role model, helping me to grow as a scientist.

I want to thank Prof. Dr. Jakob Zinsstag, Prof. Dr. Peter Odermatt, and Dr. Midori Kato-Maeda for accepting to be part of my committee, and for the time taken to examine my thesis.

Christine Mensch, you might be the most acknowledged person in the PhD theses and you definitely deserve every one of them. Thank you for guidance from day one until the end. Zsuzsanna Györffy and Sabine Zbären, thank you for all the administrative support you provided.

My deepest gratitude to the whole Tuberculosis Research Unit at Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute! Thank you for being so welcoming and friendly. Your professionalism and dedication is inspiring. Thank you – Sonia, Galo, Daniela, Damien, Valerie, Selim, Miriam, Anna, Michaela, Hellen, Ainhoa, Ettel, Sarah. My huge gratitude for Chloè – thank you for catching up and checking on me, giving advices and helping out, and former members of the PhD room – Sebastian, Rhastin and Liliana, I really did enjoy my time in Basel with you.

I want to express my gratitude to my American colleagues - Henry Blumberg and Russel Kempker. Your feedbacks and comments were valued and appreciated. I also want to extend my gratitude to Rusudan Aspindzelashvili - thank you for trusting me and giving a chance to work with amazing team. Nestan, my friend, you have been an inspiration for me as a researcher and as a person. Thank you Dr. Zaza Avaliani, for constantly checking on how I was doing with my thesis.

None of the work would be possible without my colleagues at National Reference Laboratory of National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases. I want to extend my gratitude to every single person in "my" lab! Particularly, office #6: Nino, my gratitude here would not be enough, being always enthusiastic and motivating, thank you for your support, for both emotional and professional side. Ana – thank you for sending motivational quotes! It`s sarcasm. I lacked it. Your dedication to the work gave me a breath of a fresh air. You have a bright future ahead and I would be honored to be part of it. Thank you to all ERC project members – Nino, Iza, Inga - you are doing an incredible work! Research department – Natalia and Kate, thank you for your constant support.

My friends who have been at my side during all these times! I know I have been complaining a lot, and was always lacking time to spend with you. Even during my exams, you flied to Basel to spend some evenings with me, Sopho and Ana, you gave me the memories I will never forget.

To my family, Lasha, my second half (he says I am the first half, cannot argue that). Your support means maybe the most and I am grateful for every step you took to follow me to pursue my dreams. Thank you for believing in me, you are my rock and the safe place to run from my anxiety. Mom and dad, literally nothing would be possible without you. You were my first teachers, mentors and idols. Thank you for every second that you have dedicated to me. Words cannot express how much I love you. Koka, my brother, I did it! Okay, I love you too.

1. Introduction

During the last 200 years, with more than a billion victims, tuberculosis (TB) has been a leader of human mortality caused by a single infectious agent (1). Ranking above HIV/AIDS, influenza and malaria, only the recent coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic outnumbered the deaths caused with TB worldwide (2).

The World Health Organization's (WHO) End TB Strategy and the United Nations (UN) Sustainable development Goals (SDGs), adopted in 2014 and 2015, respectively, aimed to achieve specific defined milestones by sharing the vision of a world free of TB. Within the milestone assessment of 2020, the major indicators such as percentage of reduction in TB incidence rate and percentage of reduction in the absolute number of TB deaths lagged behind the pre-defined targets (3). The incidence decline indicator compared to 2015 baseline was 11%, while the goal for 2020 was set on 20%. The deaths decline show bigger gap between the target and achieved percentage with 35% and 9.2%, respectively (2).

While having a slight but steady direction towards achievement of these targets, in 2020 the world fell significantly off track of the process due to the COVID-19 pandemic, restricting services for TB patients, dramatically reducing disease notification, limiting treatment and worsening the outcomes (4). The drop in TB notification with a fall of 18% between 2019-2020 years is translated into 5.8 million new case notifications, decreasing from 7.1 million in the previous year. The major consequence of this gap is increased deaths from TB worldwide (2). While this is the immediate outcome, the coming years will reveal the influence of the COVID-19 pandemic on TB transmission and the development of drug resistance, presumably worsening the epidemiological situation of TB.

1.1 From «White plague» to Nobel Prize

The history of TB covers several millennia. From ancient civilizations, clinical characteristics of this disease were described in archaic texts of India and China, plaguing

the world throughout history (5,6). A variety of names were devoted to this deadly disease, such as "phthisis" in Greece and Hippocrates aphorisms (7), "consumption" or "white plague" (8), and "tabes" in ancient Rome (6).

The TB prevalence in Europe and North America reached its peak during the 18th-19th centuries and this is the exact period when crucial discoveries about the etiology and pathogenesis of the disease were made (6). René-Théophile-Hyacinthe Laennec, a French physician, described clinical manifestation of TB in his book, in 1821. Along with inventing the stethoscope, he unraveled the concept of pulmonary and extra-pulmonary TB (9). However, the etiology of the disease was still unknown, until the experiment of French military surgeon Jean-Antoine Villemin, who infected rabbit with autopsy samples of patients with "consumption" and demonstrated the infectious characteristics of the disease (10).

In 1882, Robert Koch presented the infectious nature of TB and its causing agent "the tubercle bacillus" *–Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, leading to dramatic changes in the disease treatment and outcome (11). With his crucial discovery, he earned the Nobel Prize in Medicine or Physiology in 1905 (12).

With advances on the pathophysiology and etiology of TB, the wave of the disease decreased from mid-19th century, mostly owing to improved socio-economic conditions (6). Specific sanatoria were opened for the treatment of TB patients, offering rest at fresh air in the mountains and specific high-nutritional diet. These sanatoria are considered as one of the first facilities for TB treatment (13). While giving a patient piece and elementary sanitary activities, the effectiveness of "open-air" treatment was not enough, and the death rate of the disease at the end of the 19th century was 71% in average (14).

The decline of the TB incidence rate was facilitated with the introduction of the surgical interventions on the lung tissue. New practices in early 20th century, such as pulmonary collapse therapy, therapeutic pneumothorax and thoracoplasty resulted in cavity closure and better treatment outcomes (15). Nevertheless, the disease was persisting and preventive medicine was not able to reduce TB transmission.

Apart from Koch's discovery, development of the so far one and only vaccine against TB, was one of the milestones of public health management. The Bacille Calmette Guèrin

(BCG) – vaccine, containing attenuated bacilli derived from *Mycobacterium bovis* – causing TB, introduced in 1921, presumably saved more than 100,000 children who were immunized in Europe (16). BCG is still used in middle and high incidence countries to prevent childhood TB meningitis and the miliary disease form of TB.

The steady decline of the "white plague" was challenged after World War I and II, leading to re-emergence of the disease into an epidemic level. In the mid and late 1900s, the World Health Organization (WHO) introduced the first disease control program pushing TB testing and BCG vaccination for European countries, providing guidelines for TB control (6).

In 1944, the era of the first anti TB drugs started with introduction of streptomycin (Sm) (17). Followed by isoniazid (Inh) in 1952 (18), pyrazinamide (Pza) in 1954 (19), ethambutol (Eth) in 1961 (20) and rifampicin (Rif) in 1963 (21), the numbers of new TB cases were rapidly decreasing. In addition to the new medications, exploring the usefulness of existing drugs towards other diseases, prompted inclusion of the fluoroqinolones (FQ), linezolid (Lzd) and clofazimine (Cfz) into the regimens against multi-drug resistant TB (22).

While proposed treatment regimens, policies and control programs attempted to keep the disease at least on a manageable level, the emergence of the human immunodeficiency virus/acquired immune deficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) triggered huge increase in TB cases and death caused by the disease. In 1986, HIV was officially announced as a cause of rare lung infection, which was first described in 1981, nowadays marked as a first official reporting of AIDS (23). At the end of the 1990s, TB was one of the leading cause of death as an opportunistic infection in HIV positive patients (24), and the 21st century started with 1.84 million deaths from TB in 2000, with 226,000 of these attributable to HIV (25). Since then, until today, the "white plague" remains one of the major public challenges worldwide.

1.2 *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex

Ever since the first isolation of the tubercle bacillus – *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (MTB) is still an object of the interest worldwide. In the meantime, years of technological

development and research partially revealed the nature of the bacterium and its main characteristics.

Containing more than 140 species, the genus *Myobacterium* comprises the *Mycobaterium tuberculosis* complex (MTBC), *Mycobacterium leprae* and a group of mycobacteria referred to as nontuberculous mycobacteria (NTM). The *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex (MTBC) comprises not only MTB, the main cause of the disease in humans, but also other bacterial species that cause TB in animals, such as *M. caprae, M. microti, M. orygis, M. pinnipedii M. mungi, M. suricattae,* the chimpanzee bacillus, *M. bovis* and several other sub-species (26–31). However, some of the animal-adapted species can cause disease in humans too, e.g. *M. bovis* – leading to bovine TB (32).

The uniqueness of the MTBC lies in its remarkably genetically homogenous nature (33,34). In 1998, Cole *et al* published the first complete genome sequence of MTB (35). Since then, the application of whole genome sequencing (WGS) and other genotyping techniques led to revealing high conservation in most of the regions of genome, where many other bacteria show high polymorphisms. In addition, there is no horizontal gene transfer observed in the MTB genome, supporting the theory of clonal evolution in the MTBC (36).

Despite of the low genetic diversity, there are nine main lineages within the humanadapted MTBC, distributed globally (37,38). Some of these lineages exhibit wide phylogeographical distribution, such as Lineage 2 (East Asian) and Lineage 4 (Euro-American), considered as "generalists", in contrast to Lineage 7 (mainly circulating in Ethiopia) and Lineages 5 and 6 (also known as *M. africanum* and prevalent in West Africa), which are referred to as "specialists" (37,39).

The phylo-geographical distribution and specific characteristics of each MTBC lineage are translated into their phenotypic features, which play a pivotal role in disease manifestation, development and outcome, by differing in complex interactions between the host and the pathogen (40,41). Specifically, Lineage 2, including its Beijing sub-lineage, is significantly associated with drug resistance, which is one of the major challenges for TB management (42). The strain genetic background plays an important role by contributing to the drug resistance prevalence, as it is not only influenced by resistance conferring mutations but also by additional compensatory mutations

increasing the fitness and transmissibility of the bacteria. While different lineage representatives exhibit various fitness cost and compensation abilities, Lineage 2 has shown the most profitable outcome with drug resistant bacteria with smaller, compensated fitness cost, leading to almost equal transmission ability as susceptible variant (43).

1.3 Molecular epidemiology – the world of research on *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*

After Koch's successful discovery of the one single infectious agent, causing all forms of TB, bacteriological methods became the main diagnostic tools for the disease. The methodology was limited to direct smears stained with the Ziehl-Nielsen method, colony morphology and growth rate comparisons (15). Chest radiography and clinical manifestation have been additional components of TB diagnosis. However, epidemiological research on TB, studying genetic and environmental risk factors, were limited until the late 1900s, when first molecular methods were introduced to discriminate between the clinical samples and evaluate TB transmission and outbreaks (15,44).

Starting from <u>restriction enzyme analysis (REA)</u> of MTB, where chromosomal DNA is digested with different restriction enzymes and the genetic fingerprint is interpreted as characteristics of each strain via gel electrophoresis, molecular typing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* had evolved to the various methods – using different genetic markers (45).

<u>Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE)</u> was one of the pioneering tools successfully used for typing MTB as well as NTM species. Using large sections of DNA, it gives ability to compare different strain patterns using different duration and direction of electric pulses. Although the method is time consuming, with a long turn-around time, and does not give sufficient discrimination between the strains of MTB, the method is still used for typing other bacterial species (46).

<u>IS6110</u> typing was one of the most widely used method, based on a specific group of genetic elements called insertion sequences (IS). With a size of 1,355bp, it is found within all members of the MTBC, but positions and number of copies within each chromosome provides the ability to differentiate between strains. Restriction fragment length

polymorphism (RFLP), combining REA and southern blot technique, based on IS*6110* requires large amounts of DNA, and the process is quite cumbersome, not fully standardized, and therefore, the results comparability between the laboratories is complicated (33,45). Spoligotyping and mycobacterial interspersed repetitive units – variable number tandem repeat (MIRU-VNTR) have later gained more popularity over *IS6110* - restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) (45).

Spoligotyping – spacer oligonucleotide typing - is still used for typing the MTBC, especially in low-resource countries. The process is simpler and the data is easily reproducible in a binary format (47). It is PCR-based technique based on identification of 43 interspersed spacer sequences – non-repetitive sequence of 35-41 bp, part of the direct variable repeats (DVR) (33). The international databases for spoligotypes SITVIT (formerly SpoIDB4) contains more than 7,000 types, classified into 62 clades/lineages. The data generated differentiates main lineages and sub-lineages. However, its discriminatory power is lower, compared to IS6110-RFLP and MIRU-VNTR typing. The major drawback of this method is its lower resolution in discriminating between Beijing genotype representatives, which are mostly prevalent in Asia and former Soviet Union countries (48). Therefore, using spoligotyping alone for the molecular epidemiological studies is limited, especially in the geographical areas mentioned above (45).

<u>MIRU-VNTR</u>, originally described by Supply *et al*, uses the variable copy numbers of the tandem repeats as a genetic marker to discriminate between MTB strains (49). The process consists of PCR amplification of target regions and gel electrophoresis, followed by transferring the band length into the number of copies present in the sample. The outcome is a numerical code, which is compared between the isolates, and the global database miru-vntrplus.org offers the opportunity to browse the data worldwide (49,50). There are several panels proposed including different sets of 24 loci, with the advantage of detecting mixed infections and even discriminate between Beijing strains using additional 4 strain-specific loci (49,51). MIRU-VNTR is a reliable and effective methodology for molecular surveillance, and for a long time it was considered as the gold standard of TB molecular epidemiology studies. Recently, the conventional method has been replaced by automated capillary electrophoresis system, making the process simpler and more time-effective (52).

<u>SNP typing</u>. Several SNP typing methods are available for the MTBC phylogenetic classification, all of them using lineage/sub-lineage specific set of single nucleotide polymorphisms. Variation between cost, technical requirements and throughput of these methods are large. Additionally, there is no consensus set of SNPs proposed for the standard typing of MTBC (45). Stucki *et al* described two novel PCR-based methods: i. MOL-PCR, requiring Luminex flow cytometer platform as the method, uses fluorescent microspheres, and ii. TaqMan real-time PCR – commercially available system used for typing different species. In contrast to MOL-PCR, which is multiplexed and can assess simultaneously 50 SNPs, TaqMan real time PCR is performed per each SNP. Like most of the genotyping methods, SNP typing requires specific instruments – like real-time PCR machine or Luminex instrument, which might not be available or affordable in high incidence/low resource countries (53).

Whole genome sequencing (WGS). WGS is increasingly becoming the method of choice, not only for TB transmission and surveillance studies, but also for identifying novel markers for molecular diagnostic methodologies. Detecting resistance-conferring mutations in addition to phenotypic resistance data, gives the ability to produce the most complete information for genotypic-phenotypic correlations (54–56). Nowadays, several developed countries use WGS or targeted sequencing next-generation sequencing (tNGS), using only a number of gene targets for resistance detection and phylogenetic identification, as the primary diagnostic method for TB. Depending on the number of the samples to be processed, there are several platforms available for WGS and tNGS, varying from the largest available instrument NovaSeq6000 (illumina) generating output of 6,000Gb, to the smallest commercial benchtop instrument from Nanopore MinION with output of 50Gb per flow cell (57,58). However, the clinical implementation of these technologies is limited by several factors. Purified and precise DNA extraction, library preparation and bioinformatics are the main limitations associated with human resources, while instrument maintenance and cost of the sequencing kits are additional contributors hindering the wider usage of sequencing methodology, especially in the developing and low/middle resource countries (59).

While WGS is playing significant role in deciphering TB epidemiology and evolution, other genotyping methodologies are still used for particular molecular epidemiological studies. These methodologies still can be fast, reliable and relatively cost-effective compared to sequencing, especially in countries where TB diagnostics and surveillance are limited.

1.4 "The captain of all these men of death"

When Alejandro Morales published one of his most successful books, which was based on real-life experience of TB patients, he artfully described the variety of disease treatment through hospital newsletters delivered to the fictional patients. From spiritual practices to the barbarism, aggravated medical experiments show how stigmatized TB patients were and how far the ideal "treatment" was deviated (13,22).

Indeed, TB treatment from rest in sanatorium and surgical procedures to the real chemotherapy took a long time, until 1944 when the first important drug in TB treatment – streptomycin was introduced (17). Later, streptomycin treatment was evaluated in the first randomized clinical trial in history of medicine, started by the British Medical Research Council, showing significant advantage of the streptomycin group over the controls (22). The development and industrialization of pharmacotherapy paved the way for the discovery of more drugs with effects on MTB, such as para-aminosalicylic acid (PAS) in 1946 and Isoniazid in 1952 (60,61). The combination of these three drugs – "triple therapy" reduced the number of TB cases, transmission and drug resistance, while increasing successful treatment outcomes (62). However, severe side effects, especially for PAS led to replacement of the latter with a more tolerable drug – ethambutol (1961) (20). Soon the arsenal of chemotherapeutical agents got bigger with the addition of pyrazinamide, and still later kanamycin, amikacin, capreomycin and thioamides, currently referred as second line medication (63–66).

The period of the late 1900s was called the golden era of antibiotics, when discovering new compounds was encouraging for pharmaceutical companies and scientists. This was the exact period when one of the major backbones of TB treatment – rifampicin was discovered and introduced. The compound was primarily derived from Streptomyces species, *S. mediterranei*, which produced the substance rifamycin, having various antimicrobial activity. Although, this compound showed very little effect in vivo, Piero Sensi and Maria Teresa Timbal, who isolated rifamycin, decided to modify the original

molecule in purpose to increase its activity (67,68). Several derivatives were under development and rifampicin showed the highest antimycobacterial properties. Implementing rifampicin in TB treatment revolutionized the chemotherapy and reduced the length of the treatment for susceptible patients to 9 months (22,69).

Since the introduction of rifampicin, the golden era has turned into a "golden fiasco". In 1998, the compound rifapentine was proposed but it did not earn much popularity, followed by 14 years of disruption in the development of new medications (70). The emergence of drug resistance due to disruption of the treatment supply, poor adherence, lack of medical service, in addition to bacterial mechanisms of drug resistance, significantly reduced the treatment arsenal (71).

Bedaquiline, also known as compound TMC207 or nowadays Sirturo, has been first described in 2005 by Andries *et al* (72). It has gained large success in clinical trials and was approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in 2018. Along with bedaquiline, usage of pretomanid (approved by the FDA in 2019) and delamanid (approved by the FDA in 2014) showed increased capability to reduce the treatment duration for drug resistant TB cases (73–75). Similarly to delamanid, pretomanid also showed its effectiveness against both – replicating and non-replicating bacteria (75).

Several randomized trials with different combinations of these drugs as well as their independent use, showed significant increase in MDR and XDR TB successful outcome. Shortening the sputum and culture conversion rates, bedaquiline and delamanid gave the ability to shorten the drug-resistant TB regimens down to 9-12 months from up to 24 months (76,77). Moreover, nowadays treatment of MDR/XDR TB patients are moved on fully oral treatment regimens, recommended from 2019 by WHO, increasing patients adherence, reducing lost to follow-up rates and risk of further transmission of drug resistant strains (78).

Nowadays, TB treatment for drug-susceptible cases consists of isoniazid, rifampicin, ethambutol and pyrazinamide for 2 months, followed by isoniazid and rifampicin for 4 months. For the multi-drug resistant, pre-extensively drug resistant and extensively drug resistant cases (Table1.1), there are four treatment regimens proposed, depending on the resistance pattern and patient condition - i. fully oral long treatment regimen for 18-24 months using beadaquiline, linezolid, levofloxacin and clofazimine; ii. Fully oral modified

short regime - beadaquiline, linezolid, levofloxacin, clofazimine and cycloserin for 9 months; iii. Standard short regime with amikacin, moxifloxacin, prothionamide, clofazimin, pyrazinamide, high dose of isoniazid and ethambutol - 9-12 months; iv. Salvage regimen for MDR/XDR-TB – cyclsoserin, ethambutol, pirazynamide, amikacin, prothionamide/ethionamide, PAS - during 18-20 months (78,79).

During chemotherapy, follow-up smear microscopy, culture and drug susceptibility testing is performed on a bi-monthly basis to detect sputum/culture conversion and acquisition of any resistance towards any of the drugs included in the regimen. Phenotypic DST is the current gold standard, using only critical concentration (CC) proposed by WHO, as a cut-off for resistance identification. However, the data regarding genotype-phenotype correlations for novel medications is still lacking, leading to underestimated genotypic variants which might play a role in reduced susceptibility and misdiagnosis (80).

1.5 Drug resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*

Being naturally resistant to most antibiotics MTB holds a variety of mechanisms, which protects these bacteria from the effects of the vast majority of drugs.

The first shield contributing to "intrinsic" bacterial drug resistance is its unique, highly hydrophobic cell wall, serving as a permeability barrier. Several studies inducing mutants with defective cell wall lipids showed susceptibility to those drugs that they were resistant against beforehand (81,82). Additional mechanisms adopted by MTB to avoid drug exposure is enzymatic inactivation or modification of the compound using β -lactamases, aminoglycoside acetyl transferases, enhanced intracellular survival protein (Eis), that are encoded in the MTB genome, leading to resistance towards certain antibiotics (83,84).

Drug efflux systems, as a contributor to the drug resistance in MTB, is still controversial. However, it has been shown that the MTB genome encodes several efflux systems, such as 14 members of the major facilitator family and several transporters. In favor of the effect of efflux pumps on drug resistance development or increased minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC), is overexpression of these genes in drug resistant strains (85). Even though, there is still a lack of data regarding the role of efflux systems, significant amount of data has been generated regarding upregulation of efflux pump and resistance or increased MIC towards bedaquiline and clofazimine. Specifically, increased MIC are associated with mutations in the transcriptional repressor MmpR, encoded by Rv0678 gene, influencing transcription of MmpL5 and MmpS5 proteins, leading to MmpL5-MmpS5 efflux pump composition (86).

DEFINITIONS OF DRUG RESISTANT TUBERCULOSIS:		
MULTIDRUG-RESISTANT TUBERCULOSIS MDR	RESISTANCE TO RIFAMPICIN AND ISONIAZID (WHO, 2010)	
EXTENSIVELY DRUG- RESISTANT TUBERCULOSIS XDR	RESISTANCE TO RIFAMPICIN, ISONIAZID, FLUOROQUINOLONE AND ANY SECOND- LINE INJECTABLE (WHO, 2006)	
PRE-EXTENSIVELY DRUG-RESISTANT TUBERCULOSIS PXDR	RESISTANCE TO RIFAMPICIN, ISONIAZID AND ANY FLUOROQUINOLONE (UPDATED WHO 2021)	
EXTENSIVELY DRUG- RESISTANT TUBERCULOSIS XDR	RESISTANCE TO RIFAMPICIN ISONIAZID, ANY FLUOROQUINOLONE AND AT LEAST ONE ADDITIONAL GROUP-A DRUG (BEDAQUILINE AND LINEZOLID) (UPDATED WHO 2021)	

Table 1.1 Old and new definitions of drug resistant TB

In addition to the transmission of drug resistant strains, which is still a major part of TB transmission globally, *de novo* drug resistance development is one of the challenges for TB management, especially in middle/low resource countries. Acquired drug resistance is mostly a consequence of the inadequate/interrupted treatment due to limited drug supply, poor adherence of the patients, due to long and complex treatment regimens or delays with drug susceptibility testing.

To define patient groups more precisely, WHO has recently updated the definitions for extensively drug-resistant TB and separated pre-extensively drug-resistant type of TB,

leading to the selection of specific and effective treatment regimens for each group of patients (87) (Table1.1).

1.6 Georgia and Tuberculosis

Georgia was one of the high burden MDR and XDR-TB countries until 2016. The last decade, with implementation of the new treatment regimens and introduction of the novel medications, helped reducing the numbers of drug resistant cases, ending with an incidence rate for all TB of 44 per 100,000 in 2021, compared to 131 per 100,000 in 2010. While having 12% of recurrent cases in 2021, with 31.4% of such cases being drug resistant, DR-TB remains a matter of concern. Additionally, the phylogenetic background of the bacteria (Lineage 2) plays a key role of having DR-TB transmission still on going in the country.

Gygli *et al* with a 6-year national wide collection of MTB isolates identified Georgian prisons as one of the main contributing factors for DR-TB transmission, with several spillovers of evolved DR strains from penitentiary system into the community. Moreover, the study identified the link between prisons and compensatory evolution among drug resistant strains, making TB transmission and control more challenging (43).

Despite of the decrease in numbers of cases from penitentiary system nowadays, the past mass amnesty in 2012, affected TB transmission for the following years, as most of the TB patients from prisons were not followed-up. The result was an increase of DR-TB incidence in 2014, from 96 per 100,000 in 2013 to 103 per 100,000 in 2014. From 2016, the country observed a significant decline in the number of cases from the penitentiary system, due to successful implementation of active and passive screening methods in prisons, ending up with 0.3 cases per 100 prisoners in 2021 (National TB surveillance program, unpublished data).

After the modification and implementation of new treatment regimens in 2019, including bedaquiline and delamanid as a backbone, the treatment success rate has been increasing in MDR/XDR treatment patients, from 56% in 2016 (calculated as an outcome of the second line treatment) to 72%/58% (MDR/XDR) in 2019 cohort of patients (National TB surveillance program, unpublished data). However, the resistance to these promising

new drugs has already emerged, narrowing the choice of the medications for the treatment of MDR and XDR-TB.

2. Objectives and outline

2.1 Thesis aims

This thesis aims to dive into the molecular epidemiology of MTB in Georgia, explore the diversity of MTB and implement molecular methodologies to address the epidemiological consequences of transmission of the disease. Additionally, the thesis aims to contribute new data regarding the emerging challenge of resistance detection in new medications, specifically bedaquiline.

2.2 Objectives

• Objective 1 - Chapter 3

Implement new genotyping methodology, MIRU-VNTR, at the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) of National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTLD) in Georgia, for the purpose of molecular surveillance of MTB diversity and disease recurrence.

• Objective 2 – Chapter 4

Develop and customize MIRU-VNTR genotyping in a cost/labor- effective manner based on MIRU-VNTR loci specificity relevant to MTB strain variation in Georgia.

• Objective 3 - Chapter 5

Explore genetic variants and their correlation with phenotypic susceptibility to bedaquiline, one of the major challenges of current DR TB diagnostics and transmission.

2.3 Outline

This thesis covers aspects of MTB molecular epidemiology using different approaches. Starting with the implementation of a new genotyping technique at NRL, in the third chapter of this thesis, we used the opportunity to address one of the major problems of TB surveillance and management – recurrent TB. MIRU-VNTR genotyping gave the ability to differentiate between the main drivers of disease recurrence – relapse or reinfection.

In the fourth chapter, we customized and developed the previously implemented genotyping method in order to reduce cost, labor and processing time. For this purpose, we analyzed genotyping data and selected the minimal number of MIRU-VNTR loci with highest specificity to Georgian MTB strain diversity. Additionally, we adjusted the application of the remaining MIRU-VNTR loci in a step-wise manner for maximum resolution within the MIRU-VNTR typing capacity.

In the fifth chapter, we explored one of the emerging challenges of DR TB diagnostics and surveillance, which is the resistance detection to the new medications, specifically bedaquiline. As bedaquiline, along with additional new drugs, increased the rate of successful treatment outcomes globally, precise detection of bedaquiline resistance and identification of genetic variants contributing to the phenotypic resistance plays a key role for developing molecular diagnostic methods. In this chapter, we collated available data of sequenced MTB strains in Georgia and conducted minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) testing to explore any genotype-phenotype associations leading to reduced susceptibility or resistance to bedaquiline.

The final chapter of this thesis is dedicated to the general discussion of the key findings of the thesis, where we focus on the general implications of the results and their impact on TB surveillance, in addition to the further possibilities of molecular epidemiological research in Georgia.

3. Classifying recurrent *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* cases in Georgia using MIRU-VNTR typing

Nino Maghradze ^{1, 2, 3}, Levan Jugheli ^{1, 2, 3}, Sonia Borrell ^{1, 2}, Nestani Tukvadze ^{1, 2, 3}, Rusudan Aspindzelashvili ³, Zaza Avaliani ³, Klaus Reither ^{1, 2}, Sebastien Gagneux ^{*1, 2}

¹ Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, Basel, Switzerland

² University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

³ National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTLD), Tbilisi, Georgia

⁴ Division of Infectious Diseases, Department of Medicine, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA

⁵ Departments of Epidemiology and Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University, Atlanta, GA USA

This chapter has been published in PLoS One, 2019 Oct 18; 14(10):e0223610. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0223610. eCollection 2019.

3.1 Abstract

Introduction

Recurrent tuberculosis (TB) is one of the main challenges in TB control. Genotyping based on Mycobacterial Interspersed Repetitive Units – Variable Tandem Repeats (MIRU-VNTR) has been widely used to differentiate between relapse and reinfection, which are the two main causes of recurrent TB. There is a lack of data regarding the causes of TB recurrence in Georgia, and while differentiating between relapse and reinfection plays a key role in defining appropriate interventions, the required genotyping methodologies have not been implemented. The objective of this study was to implement MIRU-VNTR genotyping at the National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTBLD) and differentiate between relapse and reinfection in multidrug resistant (MDR-) TB patients from Tbilisi, Georgia.

Methods

Recurrent MDR TB cases from 2014-2016 diagnosed at NCTLD were included in the study when bacterial samples from both episodes were available. Genotyping based on the MIRU-VNTR 24 loci was implemented and used for differentiating between relapse and reinfection. Paired samples showing the same MIRU-VNTR pattern or one locus difference were classified as relapse, while two and more loci differences were treated as reinfection. Exact logistic regression was used to identify predictors of recurrence.

Results

Thirty two MDR-TB patients (64 samples) were included and MIRU-VNTR 24 typing was performed on the corresponding paired samples. Of the 32 patients, 25 (83.3%) were identified as relapse while 5 (16.7%) were due to re-infection. Patients with a history of incarceration were significantly associated with TB reinfection (p< 0.05).

Conclusion

Recurrent TB in MDR patients in Georgia are mainly caused by relapse, raising concerns on the efficacy of the TB control program. An association between incarceration and reinfection likely reflects high levels of ongoing TB transmission in prisons, indicating the need for better TB infection control measures in these settings. Our results add to the rationale for implementing genotypic surveillance of TB more broadly to support TB control in Georgia

3.2 Introduction

Tuberculosis (TB) remains a major global health problem (88). Recurrent TB, defined as a second episode of TB disease in patients previously declared as cured or with successful treatment completion, contributes to the global burden of TB, and thus needs to be properly addressed if TB is to be eliminated (88). Recurrent TB is caused by two fundamentally different mechanisms, i) relapse caused by the same strains of Mycobacterium tuberculosis and ii) exogenous reinfection with a different strain (89).

Relapse refers to the reactivation of a subset of bacteria that have not been successfully eliminated during patient treatment. The underlying causes of relapse are manifold, and include various bacterial and host factors (90). For example, phenotypic drug tolerance in bacterial persisters and differences in pharmaco-genetic characteristics of patients influence to likelihood of relapse (91,92). Relapse is thought to be the main contributor to recurrent TB in low incidence areas (93–95). In contrast, exogenous reinfection with a distinct M. tuberculosis strain is a particular problem in high incidence countries (96,97). In addition, several other risk factors such as HIV-infection have been associated with recurrent TB disease (97,98). Understanding the causes and risk factors driving recurrent TB in a specific epidemiological setting has important implications for defining adequate control strategies (89).

Georgia, located at the border of Eastern Europe and Western Asia, is a TB middle incidence country with an incidence rate of 84/100,000 per year. Multi-drug resistant / Rifampicin-resistant (MDR/RR) TB patients comprise 11% of all new TB cases and 30% of previously treated cases, translating into an incidence of MDR/RR TB of 19/100 000. The rate of recurrent TB cases has been increasing from 10.2 to 15.9 in 2014 and 2017, respectively, mainly due to lost to follow-up patients, especially for MDR and XDR TB (88). Despite of an overall decline in TB incidence from 228/100,000 in 2002 to 84/100,000 in 2018, Georgia remains one of the high MDR TB burden countries, nowadays showing 56% of successful outcome for 2nd line treatment (88). From 2013 until 2016, the proportion of lost to follow-up patients enrolled into second-line treatment in Georgia has almost halved, from 32% to 18%, but still remains high. Lost to follow-up patients often suffer from unfavorable outcomes, including a high rate of recurrent TB (95).

Currently, there is no data on the main causes of recurrent TB in Georgia. Moreover, most studies on recurrent TB to date in similar settings have only considered small numbers of drug-resistant patients (93,94,99). Here we implemented MIRU-VNTR typing in Georgia for the first time and used this technique to differentiate between the two major causes of recurrent disease in MDR TB cases in Georgia. We then tested for potential risk factors associated with either of these two causes of recurrent MDR-TB.

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 Data source and study design

National Tuberculosis Program (NTP), established in 1996 in Georgia, covers the whole country and includes 64 TB units, 11 microscopy laboratories, and the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) at the National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTBLD) in Tbilisi. The NRL is the only laboratory in the country with capacity to perform phenotypic M. tuberculosis drug susceptibility testing (DST). All TB cases diagnosed by smear microscopy and/or GeneXpert are sent to the NRL for DST. In addition, the active surveillance of the NTP in Georgia collects standard epidemiological and clinical information for every suspected TB case in the country, including from the civil sector and penitentiary system.

For the purpose of this study, we enrolled a retrospective cohort including bacteriologically confirmed recurrent MDR TB cases recruited between 2014 and 2016. Recurrent TB cases were identified through the National TB Surveillance electronic database and were classified as "successfully treated" (including treatment completion) and "lost to follow-up" depending on the outcome of the primary TB episode. Two cultures per patient and the related patient information were included in the study.

3.3.2 Ethics

The study was conducted at the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) in collaboration with the Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute. Ethical approval was obtained by the relevant authorities in Georgia (the Institutional Review Board of the National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases, Tbilisi, Georgia) and Switzerland (Ethikkommission Nordwest- und Zentralschweiz).

3.3.3 Definitions

A case of recurrent TB-was defined as subsequent occurrence of the disease due to relapse or reinfection, after declaring the patient as clinically cured based on WHO guidelines (88). **Cured**-bacteriologically confirmed TB patients were declared as "cured" in case of smear/culture negative result in at least once or in the last month of the treatment (100). **Lost to follow-up**-patients who did not initiate or interrupted the treatment process for at least two following months (100). **Relapse**-reactivation of endogenous infection that was not eliminated during treatment of a previous episode of TB (90). **Reinfection**-re-occurrence of TB disease caused by M. tuberculosis strain distinct from the strain that caused the previous episode of TB disease (90).

3.3.4 Case definition

Patients were considered eligible for the study in case of recurrent MDR TB episode during the period 2014–2016, while being declared cured/successfully treated or lost to follow-up for the first/second TB episode.

Epidemiological data from both episodes was collected, when available. For statistical analysis, epidemiological variables which are biologically plausible potential risk factors for reinfection or relapse were considered.

3.3.5 Bacteriology

The M. tuberculosis cultures from the primary and secondary episodes, stored at -80°C, were obtained from the Georgian NRL isolate collection. Frozen samples were thawed and sub-cultured on Lowenstein-Jensen medium. High quality DNA was extracted using the CTAB method as described previously (101). DNA was stored at -20°C before being used for genotyping.

3.3.6 MIRU-VNTR genotyping

Relapse and reinfection were differentiated using MIRU-VNTR genotyping; samples from both clinical episodes (pairs) were typed using the 24 loci panel as described (49). Positive and negative controls were included in each PCR reaction, as H37Rv and H2O, respectively. Double allele results were confirmed with two independent PCRs. The 24 loci results were converted into numerical codes based on an allelic table as published by Supply et al (49). The 24-digit profiles were compared using www.miru-vntrplus.org. Based on the results, each strain pair was defined as relapse or reinfection. Strain pairs with the same MIRU24 pattern or one locus of difference were considered as reflecting relapse. MIRU24 patterns differing by two or more loci between the two strains in a pair were defined as reinfection.

Double alleles in two or more loci were considered mixed infections and excluded from further analysis. Cases with double alleles in one locus were attributed to an event of intra-patient microevolution and considered a case of relapse (90).

3.3.7 Statistical analysis

STATA v14.0 was used for statistical analysis. To compare categorical variables Fisher's exact test was used and quantitative variables were compared using the Wilcoxon rank sum test. In all statistical comparisons, the significance level was set to 0.05. Logistic regression was used to assess associations between the odds of relapse / re-infection and the potential predictor variables gender, age, incarceration status during the primary or recurrent case, smear microscopy, HIV, number of people in household and smoking status were considered as independent variables. These predictor variables were considered one by one, in univariable models, and upon adjustment for age and imprisonment in multivariable models.

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Description of the study population

From a total of 1,361 MDR TB cases enrolled in 2nd-line treatment between 2014 and 2016 in Georgia, recurrent TB was detected in 485 (35.6%) patients, of whom 245 (50.5%) were successfully treated (treatment completed and cured) in the past, and 240 cases (49.5%) were reported as lost to follow-up. Epidemiological records included information for 40 (16.3%) of the successfully treated patients (Fig 1). From the total of 40, after exclusion due to missing laboratory data, missing specimen, or sample contamination, we ended up with a complete data set of 16 MDR-TB patients who were successfully treated (and 32 paired M. tuberculosis isolates). An additional 16 patients from the "lost to follow up" group were randomly selected and included in the study for comparison. Hence, a total of 32 patients (64 paired samples) were included in the study (Figure 3.1).





3.4.2 MIRU-VNTR typing results: relapse vs. reinfection

Based on our MIRU24 typing results of the 64 paired M. tuberculosis isolates, 25/32 (78.1%) MDR TB patients had the same genotype in both paired isolates and were classified as relapse, while 5/32 (15.6%) showed different MIRU patterns and thus evidence of exogenous reinfection with a different strain. Two patients (6.3%) were classified as harboring a mixed infection.

3.4.3 Comparing patient characteristics across patient groups

After excluding the two patients with mixed infections, further analysis was performed using clinical and demographical data for the remaining 30 patients (Table 1). The median age of these patients was 37.5 (Inter Quartile Range (IQR) = 28–43 years) and 41.5 (IQR = 29–47 years), for the first and recurrent TB episodes, respectively. In the relapse group, the median age at the first episode was 41 years (IQR = 33–45 years) years and for the recurrent case 44 years (IQR = 35–49 years). In the reinfection group, patients' median age was 30 years (IQR = 26–42 years) at the first episode and 32 years (IQR = 28–43 years) at the second (i.e. reinfection) episode (Table 1). In the civil sector, relapse was observed in 20 (95.2%) patients out of 21. By contrast in the penitentiary system, 5 (55.6%) out of the 9 patients were due to relapse, while 4 (44.4%) were due to reinfection (Fisher's Exact Test, P = 0.004) (Table 3.1).
Characteristics	Total	Relapse n (%)	Reinfection n (%)	P value	
Recurrence		30	25 (83.3)	5 (16.7)	
Sex	Female	5	5 (100)	0	0.37
	Male	25	20 (80)	5 (18.5)	
Age at first episode	<30	11	10 (90.9)	1 (9.1)	0.18
	31-40	6	6 (100)	0	
	41-50	11	8 (72.7)	3 (27.3)	
	>50	2	1 (50)	1 (50)	
Age at second episode	<30	9	9 (100)	0	0.28
	31-40	5	4 (80)	1 (20)	
	41-50	12	9 (75)	3 (25)	
	>50	4	3 (75)	1 (25)	
Group	Cured	15	11 (73.3)	4 (26.7)	0.33
	LFU*	15	14 (93.3)	1 (6.7)	
Origin	Civil	21	20 (95.2)	1 (4.8)	0.004
	Prison	9	5 (55.6)	4 (44.4)	
Smear ^a	Positive	14	12 (85.7)	2 (14.3)	0.75
	Discrepant	13	10 (76.9)	3 (23.1)	
	Negative	2	2 (100)	0	
	Unknown	1	1 (100)	0	
HIV	Positive	1	1 (100)	0	0.27

Table 3.1 Characteristics of the relapse/reinfection cases defined by MIRU-VNTR typing.

	Negative	24	21 (87.5)	3 (12.5)	
	Unknown	5	3 (60)	2 (40)	
No. of people in household	0-2	6	5 (83.3)	1 (16.7)	0.57
	3-5	6	10 (83.3)	2 (16.7)	
	≥6	12	5 (83.3)	1 (16.7)	
	Unknown	6	2 (100)	0	
Smoking	Yes	16	13 (81.2)	3 (18.8)	0.65
	No	10	9 (90)	1 (10)	

For categorical variables Fisher's exact test was used. Quantitative variables were analyzed with Wilcoxon rank sum test.

^a Smear results from both episodes were compared, positive indicates Acid Fast Bacilli (AFB) (+) in both samples, discrepant refers to positive and negative results for either first or second sample, negative was defined with AFB(-) for both episodes. * LFU- denoted as lost to follow-up patients.

Finally, we were interested in the median time to relapse in both groups of patients successfully treated (including treatment completion) and lost to follow-up. The median time after successful treatment and treatment completion was 49 months (26.7 months; IQR 22.6–89.4 months), while for the lost-to-follow-up patients, the median period until relapse was, as expected because of the interruption in treatment, much shorter—17.9 months (20.5 months, IQR 5.9–56.2 months).

3.4.4 Predictors for TB recurrence

Potential predictors for TB relapse and reinfection were analyzed using logistic regression (Table 3.2). Variables were adjusted for age and origin; odds ratios and CI were calculated. Odds ratios were obtained for lost to follow-up status, smear result, culture conversion, origin, smoking and number of people in the household, but no variable was statistically significant except imprisonment with high OR for reinfection (P-value = 0.03) (Table 3.2).

Table 3.2 Potential	predictors of TB rela	pse and reinfection

Factors associated with relapse												
Characteristics	N(%)30	Un-adjusted OR (95%CI)	P-value	Adjusted OR (95%CI) ¹	P-value	Adjusted OR (95%CI) ²	P-value					
Lost to follow-up	15(50%)	5.1(52.3-0.5)	0.17	4.1 (44-0-37)	0.25	3.8 (47.9-0-29)	0.31					
Smear positive	14(46.7%)	1.4 (9.8-0.2)	0.74	1.1 (8.74-0.15)	0.9	0.4 (5.7-0.03)	0.5					
Culture conversion 18(60%) 1 (0.14-7.1)		1 (0.14-7.1)	1	1.21 (9.38-0.16)	0.86	2.86 (39.6-0.21)	0.43					
Factors associated with reinfection												
Prison	18(60%)	16 (1.45-176.5)	0.02	51.93 (1.43-1891.5)	0.031	NA	NA					
Smoker	16/26(61.5%)	2.08 (0.18-23.3)	0.55	3.3 (0.23-47.66)	0.38	1.64 (0.11-23.88)	0.72					
Household members >2	22/28 (78.6%)	1.11 (0.1-12.31)	0.93	3.32 (0.16-70.11)	0.44	NA	NA					

*CI= confidence interval; 1 - Adjusted OR (95%CI) for age; 2 - Adjusted OR (95%CI) for origin;

Lost to follow-up patients, patients with positive smear result and culture conversion were associated with relapse, but neither was statistically significant. While having been imprisoned, smoking habit and more than two cohabitants were positively associated with re-infection, but only the association with having been imprisoned was statistically significant.

3.5 Discussion

In this study, we used 24 loci based MIRU-VNTR typing to differentiate between relapse and reinfection in 32 patients with recurrent MDR-TB. Our results showed that the majority (>95%) of patients with recurrent MDR-TB from the civilian sector were due to relapse, whereas in patients with a history of incarceration, about half (44%) were due to reinfection.

The differentiation between relapse and reinfection in recurrent TB cases has major implications for the definition of national control measures. In the case of reinfection, prevention measures will need to be more inclusive at national level and require reducing TB transmission along with improving early detection of cases (89,102). On the other hand, preventing relapse, which mostly affects individual patients, requires strengthening treatment adherence in patient populations at high risk of relapse and more patient-oriented care (103).

Until now, all recurrent TB cases in Georgia were classified as "relapse" by the national surveillance program. This classification, as our data suggests, fails to describe the true nature of the infection in a substantial proportion of patients. Based on our data, 16.7% of recurrent cases were due to reinfection, and these were significantly associated with a specific high risk population, i.e. prisoners. Timely diagnosis of TB disease is a crucial part of controlling TB transmission in penitentiary system, while delay in diagnosis leads to an increased risk of TB transmission (104). Currently, the penitentiary system in Georgia provides an active TB screening program with questionnaires, followed by Xpert MTB/RIF test in case of disease suspicion. Regardless of the sharp decrease of TB cases in prison (National Surveillance Program, unpublished data) challenges still arise, in

addition to the lack of convenient tools for controlling the disease (105,106). Although our study was not directly focusing patients in prisons, our data shows that reinfection in TB is a significant problem in the penitentiary system that should be addressed.

Compared to drug susceptible TB, treatment for MDR-TB is long and more complex. Treatment for such patients includes second-line drugs that are known for their severe toxic side effects (107). Increased risk of recurrence due to relapse in MDR-TB patients suggests that the current MDR-TB treatment might not be enough to completely eliminate the bacteria (108–110). The percentage of MDR-TB cases in previously treated TB patients in Georgia has increased from 31% in 2010 to 38% in 2016, followed by a decrease to 22% in 2018 (National Surveillance Program, unpublished data), indicating the presence of a reservoir for drug-resistant bacteria in the country, partially due to incomplete treatment. Surprisingly, we did not find a statistically significant association between relapse and "lost to follow-up", but this could be due to the small sample set included in our study. We found no association between the number of people in households and risk of reinfection.

We managed to distinguish between relapse and reinfection in most of our cases. However, reinfection with the same strain of M. tuberculosis might suggest relapse, rendering the differentiation between relapse and reinfection more challenging. While MIRU-VNTR is still a widely used genotyping tool, whole genome sequencing (WGS) provides higher resolution to differentiate between closely related Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains. Due to the high costs and complex data analysis, using WGS is still limited, but gradually becoming more affordable, and thus likely to replace other genotyping methods in the near future (111).

One of the limitations of the study is the small sample size, leading to the large confidence intervals in our estimates. However, data from similar incidence settings show similar proportions of relapse and reinfection (96,112–114), and therefore we do not expect these proportions to change extensively, even if we included a larger sample size.

In conclusion, MIRU-VNTR typing base on 24 loci was implemented successfully in Georgia as a tool for differentiating between recurrent MDRTB caused by relapse versus reinfection. Our data revealed that relapse is a major contributor to problem of recurrent TB in Georgia. Despite the recent increases in resources made available to the National Tuberculosis Program (NTP) to decrease TB incidence countrywide, our data highlights the need for improved treatment completion and a reduction in the number of patients who were lost to follow-up.

3.6 Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Christian Schindler for assistance and recommendations for statistical analysis.

4. Developing customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing for tuberculosis surveillance in Georgia

Nino Maghradze^{1 2 3}, Levan Jugheli ^{1 2 3}, Sonia Borrell ^{1 2}, Nestani Tukvadze ^{1 2 3}, Russell R Kempker ⁴, Henry M Blumberg ^{4 5}, Sebastien Gagneux ^{1 2}

¹Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, Basel, Switzerland.

²University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland.

³National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTLD), Tbilisi, Georgia.

⁴Division of Infectious Diseases, Department of Medicine, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, United States of America.

⁵Departments of Epidemiology and Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University, Atlanta, GA, United States of America.

This chapter has been published in PLoS One, 2022 Mar 1; 7(3):e0264472. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0264472. eCollection 2022.

4.1 Abstract

Introduction

Mycobacterial Interspersed Repetitive Units-Variable Tandem Repeats (MIRU-VNTR) typing has been widely used for molecular epidemiological studies of tuberculosis (TB). However, genotyping tools for Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) may be limiting in some settings due to high cost and workload. In this study developed a customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing that prioritizes high discriminatory loci and validated this method using penitentiary system cohort in the country of Georgia.

Methods

We used a previously generated MIRU-VNTR dataset from recurrent TB cases (32 cases) in Georgia and a new dataset of TB cases from the penitentiary system (102 cases) recruited from 2014 to 2015. A Hunter-Gaston Discriminatory Index (HGDI) was calculated utilizing a 24 standard loci panel, to select high discriminatory power loci, subsequently defined as the customized Georgia-specific set of loci for initial typing. The remaining loci were scored and hierarchically grouped for second and third step typing of the cohort. We then compared the processing time and costs of the customized stepwise method to the standard 24-loci method.

Results

For the customized Georgia-specific set that was used for initial typing, 10 loci were selected with a minimum value of 0.32 to the highest HGDI score locus. Customized 10 loci (step 1) typing of 102 Mtb patient isolates revealed 35.7% clustered cases. This proportion was reduced to 19.5% after hierarchical application of 2nd and 3rd step typing with the corresponding groups of loci. Our customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR genotyping approach reduced the quantity of samples to be typed and therefore overall processing time and costs by 42.6% each.

Conclusion

Our study shows that our customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing approach is a valid alternative of standard MIRI-VNTR typing panels for molecular epidemiological

investigation in Georgia that saves time, workload and costs. Similar approaches could be developed for other settings.

4.2 Introduction

Genotyping plays an important role in the surveillance and molecular epidemiology of tuberculosis (TB). However, the implementation of TB genotyping methods has been limited in many settings, especially in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC), given that they can be computationally demanding, time-consuming and costly (44,115). Mycobacterial Interspersed Repetitive Unit-Variable Number of Tandem Repeats (MIRU-VNTR) typing is widely used to evaluate the population structure, strain genetic diversity, and transmission of the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex (MTBC) (116,117). Globally, the human-adapted MTBC can be classified into nine phylogenetic lineages that differ in their geographic distribution (37,38). This phylo-geographic genetic diversity also impacts the discriminatory power of MIRU-VNTR loci in a given population, which has led to the development of customized MIRU-VNTR loci sets for application in different geographical settings (50,115,118). Compared to the MIRU-VNTR typing using standard 12, 15 or 24 loci panels proposed by Supply et al (49), customized approaches have focused on the most sensitive and highly discriminatory loci (119,120), allowing for reduced workload, labor and consumable-dependent cost and sample processing time.

However, customization and reduction of the MIRU-VNTR loci set might be inefficient for reaching higher level of discrimination, especially where the variety of MTBC lineages is limited and the bacterial population is homogeneous. In such instances, various combinations of genotyping tools for increasing resolution have been proposed (48,120,121), but no systematic approach has yet been established. Considering the limited resources in LMIC, combining several distinct typing methods increases the complexity and costs, and the absence of standardization results in poor comparability between the laboratories. In the present study, we implemented customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing specifically for the epidemiological setting of Georgia (122). This approach is based on selecting and developing groups of MIRU-VNTR loci, to reduce the number of samples to be typed after each step.

Recently, standard 24-loci MIRU-VNTR typing has been established at the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) of National Center of Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTLD) in Tbilisi, Georgia, which has been used to differentiate between relapse and reinfection in recurrent TB cases (123). In this study, we modified the standard 24-loci

MIRU-VNTR panel into a customized stepwise typing approach for the Georgian Mtb population and applied it to a patient population from the penitentiary system.

While important progress in TB control and a substantial decrease in TB incidence in Georgia from 2002 (228 per 100,000) to 2019 (80 per 100,000) has occurred, many challenges to TB elimination remain, including high rates of drug-resistant TB cases. In particular, the penitentiary system has been identified as a hotspot of TB disease transmission including multidrug-resistant (MDR)-TB (43,104,106). Over the past six years, with the advent of new programmatic initiatives, cases of TB diagnosed in the penitentiary system have decreased, including MDR and extensively drug-resistant (XDR) TB, from 33% of all MDR cases in the country in 2011 to the 4.1% in 2020 (National Surveillance Program, unpublished data). However, the penitentiary system remains a persistent site for transmission of drug-resistant TB (43,104,105), bearing a risk of infection spillover into the community. Hence, rapid detection of TB transmission in prisons, along with infection surveillance are therefore needed.

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 Ethics

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from the relevant Institutional Review Boards (IRB) of the NCTLD in Georgia and in Switzerland (Ethikkommission Nordwestund Zentralschweiz). Due to observational nature of the study which do not involve any physical intervention and was solely using the routinely collected samples from TB patient in Georgia, the need of informed consent was waived by the National Council on Bioethics of Ministry of Labor, Health and Social Affairs of Georgia, and therefore by local IRB. The data from archived isolates were fully anonymized to guarantee the confidentiality.

4.3.2 Customization and validation of country-specific minimal set of MIRU-VNTR loci

4.3.2.1 Genotyping dataset and parameters for customization

In order to develop a customized loci set for the Mtb strain population in Georgia, we first re-analyzed a dataset from a previous study of recurrent TB cases, with a retrospective cohort of 32 patients (64 samples) from 2014–2016, typed with the standard 24 loci panel (123). Inclusion criteria of the samples for the relapsed cases was availability of the isolates in the National Reference Laboratory biobank. From this dataset, we used allelic data for 37 isolates; 27 single Mtb isolates from relapsed patients and paired isolates from 5 reinfection cases. We defined genotypic clusters with a single locus variants (SLV), and calculated discriminatory indexes for each locus of the 24-loci panel using Hunter and Gaston discriminatory index (HGDI) (124). Based on the Simpson's index of diversity, HGD index was calculated using the online tool (http://insilico.ehu.es/mini tools /discriminatory_power). Following the HGDI calculations and acknowledged cut-offs, the loci were classified into high (HGDI>0.6), moderate ($0.3 \le HGDI < 0.6$) and low (HGDI<0.3) discriminant categories (119). We ranked the 24 loci based on their HGDI score and selected the 10 loci with highest discriminatory indexes.

4.3.2.2 Genotyping dataset for customized set validation

For validating our customized set of loci, we focused on patients with pulmonary TB residing and diagnosed in the penitentiary system in 2014–2015. Cases were not overlapping the recurrent TB case isolates, were identified through the national TB surveillance database and were linked to the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) sample ID numbers to identify the NRL strain biobank and phenotypic drug susceptibility testing (pDST) results. We were able to link 136 TB cases in prisons from 2014.2015, with bio banked Mtb isolates for further use in the study, however, total of 102 Mtb isolates were recovered from the laboratory biobank and were typed using the customized 10 loci set. Specifically, the 10 customized MIRU-VNTR loci were multiplexed in four separate PCRs–1) MIRU16, MIRU31 and ETRB; 2) MIRU40, MIRU26 and Mtub30; 3) Mtub 21, QUB11b and QUB26; 4) MIRU39. Negative (H₂O) and positive (H37Rv DNA) controls were included in each reaction. PCR amplification was performed under following conditions: the initial denaturation at 95°C for 15 minutes, followed by 40 cycles of 94°C for 1 minute, 59°C for 1 minute and 72°C for 1.5 minutes with final extension at 72°C for

10 minutes. We used low-resolution electrophoresis for amplification check, followed by higher resolution electrophoresis with 1.8% agarose gel, using 1kb ladder as size marker. A numerical code was obtained by comparison of the allelic table published by Supply *et al* (49). Genotypic clusters were defined based on SLV.

4.3.3 Re-evaluation of the customized set and HGD indexes and stepwise approach development

For the stepwise typing approach development, we used the remaining 14 loci to type 35 Mtb isolates from the penitentiary system that were clustered after typing with the customized 10 loci set. Additionally, we re-assessed the discriminatory power of each locus based on the combined datasets of i) recurrent TB cases (37 isolates) and ii) prison cohort samples for which full 24 loci results were available (35 isolates). The HDGI was re-calculated and the loci were ranked following the cut-off scores described above. The criteria of locus hierarchy and inclusion into the two-step typing panel was defined by i) HGDIs, calculated within the recurrent TB cases and penitentiary system cohort; and ii) ability of the locus to discriminate and reduce proportion of the samples to be typed by the stepwise addition of each locus to the predefined 10 loci customized set (Figure 4.1).





Schematic representation of the stepwise approach, with reduced amount of the samples to be typed after application of each step of locus group, resulting reduced time, cost and workload.

4.3.4 Cost and time assessment

Along with method modification, we assessed the processing time and approximate direct cost based on the technician per-hour labor cost, consumables and reagents pricing in Georgia for a batch of 54 samples processed with the customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing (excluding DNA extraction) and standard 24-locus panel, with 2 additional controls. The number of isolates in a batch was defined based on the number of wells available on our electrophoresis tray.

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Customization of the Georgia-specific MIRU-VNTR loci set using typing results from recurrent TB cases

Utilizing the standard 24-loci panel, MIRU-VNTR typing of 37 isolates from our previously published cohort of recurrent TB cases (123) revealed two highly discriminatory loci, namely - VNTR4052 (QUB-26) and MIRU26, with an HGDI of 0.83 and 0.64, respectively (Figure 4.2). Eight moderately discriminant loci were identified: VNTR2401/Mtub30 (HDGI=0.56), VNTR2461/ETR B (HGDI=0.50), MIRU31/ETR E (HGDI=0.45), VNTR1955/Mtub21 (HGDI=0.43), VNTR2163b/QUB-11b (HGDI=0.34), MIRU39 (HGDI=0.36), MIRU16 (HGDI=0.36), MIRU40 (HGDI=0.32). Another ten loci showed low discriminatory indices: VNTR424/Mtub04 (HGDI=0.27), VNTR2165/ETR A (HGDI=0.27), VNTR3690/Mtub39 (HGDI=0.22), MIRU10 (HGDI=0.17), VNTR577/ETR C (HGDI=0.17), VNTR4156/QUB-4156c (HGDI=0.12), MIRU24 (HGDI=0.11), MIRU02 (HGDI=0.06), MIRU04/ETR D (HGDI=0.06) and MIRU23 (0.05). Finally, four loci, MIRU20, VNTR2347/Mtub 29, MIRU27/QUB-5 and VNTR3171/Mtub34 showed no discriminatory power with an HGDI score of zero (Figure 4.2). A Georgia-specific panel of ten loci was defined, which included the two highly and the eight moderately discriminatory loci (Figure 4.2). The loci in the customized Georgia-specific set were compared to the standard 15- and 12-loci panels (2). Our customized panel shared four loci with both the 12- and 15-loci standard panels, while four and one loci were exclusively shared with the 15-loci set and the 12-loci set, respectively. VNTR2461 with

a moderate discriminatory power in the Georgia-specific panel has so far not been included in earlier proposed typing sets.



Figure 4.2. HGDI scores of 24-loci panel based on recurrent TB cases.

Graph represents individual discriminatory index for 24-loci panel generated from recurrent TB cohort typing results. Green bars indicate "the Georgian customized set" with high and moderate index loci included in the customized set.

4.4.2 MIRU-VNTR typing of the Mtb samples from the penitentiary system

4.4.2.1 Genotyping with the customized 10-loci set

From total of unique 102 Mtb isolates from prison TB cases, full allelic data was obtained for 98 (96.1 %) isolates. MIRU-VNTR genotyping of 98 Mtb isolates with our customized 10-loci set revealed seven clusters by SLV comprising 35 clustered isolates and 63 singletons (non-clustered isolates). The 35 clustered isolates were distributed in the seven clusters as follows: cluster 1 – 12 isolates (34.4%), cluster 2 - 11 (31.4%), cluster 4

- 4 (11.4%), cluster 4 to 7 were represented with two (5.7%) isolates per cluster (Figure 4.3).

Figure 4.3. Stepwise application of customized and additional 14 loci and distribution of the clustered samples.

C1					C2					C3		0	C4 C5		C6	C7		
10 15 16 18 19	14 12	17 28	3 21 25	30	37 38	39 5	51 53	55 56	52	60 65	70	74 75	80 81	5	20	3 4	13 24	46 47
Step 2 typing VNTR424, MIRU10, VNTR577, VNTR3690, VNTR2165, VNTR3171																		
C1	C	2	C3		C4			C5				C6	C7			C8		
10 15 16 18 19	14 12	17	21 25		37 38	39	53	55 56				74 75	80 81		1	3 4		
Step 3 typing MIRU02, MIRU04	MIRU	20, M	IRU23,	MIR	U24, V	NTR2	2347,	VNTR4	156									
	-		C2		CA			C5			1	C6	C7					
C1	C	2	C5		C4			05					0					1

Selected loci for the stepwise approach and distribution of the clustered samples after typing with customized 10-loci set, step two typing with 6 loci and step 3 typing with remaining 8 loci.

For the stepwise typing approach development of the clustered isolates, we used the remaining 14 loci from the standard 24-loci panel not included in our customized 10-loci set. These resulted in an additional 16 singletons, while the number of clusters remained the same, with a sample distribution as follows: cluster 1 – five isolates (26.3%), cluster 2, 3, 6 and 7 each with two isolates (10.5%), while cluster 4 and 5 had three (15.8%) isolates each, resulting in a total of 19/98 (19.5%) clustered isolates (Figure 4.3).

4.4.2.2 Defining loci sets for the stepwise approach

In order to combine loci for the second typing step, we re-evaluated and compared rankings of HGDI scores (Figure 4.4 A-B) by assessing the number of discriminated isolates by each locus added separately to the customized 10-loci set within the combined dataset. VNTR424/Mtub04 showed an increased HGDI (within the additional 14 loci set) in the penitentiary system compared to recurrent TB typing data (Figure 4.4 B). Four loci – MIRU10, VNTR577/ETR C, VNTR2165/ETR A and VNTR3690/Mtub39 added most to the increase in HGDI. VNTR3171/Mtub34 showed an increased capacity to discriminate

between the isolates when added to these four loci, while the HGDI of VNTR3171/Mtub34 on its own was 0.05 and 0 in the penitentiary and recurrent TB cohort was, respectively. Application of the second step loci VNTR424/Mtub04, MIRU10, VNTR577/ETR C, VNTR2165/ETR A, VNTR3690/Mtub39, and VNTR3171/Mtub34 reduced the number of clustered isolates from 35 to 22, leading to the reduction of the samples to be genotyped by 37%.

The remaining eight loci (MIRU02, MIRU04/ETR D, MIRU20, MIRU23, MIRU24, MIRU27/QUB-5, VNTR2347/Mtub 29, and VNTR4156/QUB-4156c) were included in a third and last step of genotyping. The HGDI of MIRU27/QUB-5 remained zero in both cohorts, as it did not identify any discrete sample from the population. Application of the third step loci on 22 clustered samples identified 2 singletons, defining the final outcome of the customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing of penitentiary system cohort – 19 (19.4%) clustered cases from the total of 98 isolates.



Figure 4.4. Individual locus HGDI of 10 customized and additional 14 loci

(A) HGDI calculated for the customized 10 loci and (B) the additional 14 loci, based on typing of recurrent TB cases (civil cohort) in blue bars along with same indexes calculated within penitentiary system samples in orange. Grey bars indicate indexes calculated from combined datasets with 24 loci typing. Category definition: $HGDI \ge 0.6$ high discriminatory power, $0.3 \le HGDI \le 0.6$ moderate discriminatory power, HGDI < 0.3 low discriminatory power.

4.4.3 Processing time for the customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing

Considering a conventional method with two gel trays with 32-well gel comb, it is possible to run 54 isolates with 2 controls and 8 molecular size markers. To compare the total amount of time required for our customized stepwise genotyping approach and for the standard 24-loci method, we calculated the processing time for 56 isolates (including controls) for both methods. Our calculation included the following steps: master mix preparation (20 min.), adding sample DNA (20 min.), PCR (165 min.), and loading samples for gel electrophoresis (40 min.), running the gel (240 min), dying (20 min.) and imaging (8 min).

Applying the full 24-loci panel on the 102 patient isolates resulted in a total of 2,448 amplicons to run on gel electrophoresis, with a total processing time of 387.6 personhours. By contrast, our customized stepwise typing approach resulted in a reduced number of amplicons to be processed from 2,448 to 1,020 (41.7%) after 1st step customized 10 loci typing. This was followed by 210 (8.6%) amplicons after applying the 2nd step typing with 6 loci, and to 176 (7.2%) amplicons to be typed for the 3rd step with the remaining 8 loci. Hence, our customized stepwise approach resulted in a total of 1,406 amplicons to run, with 41.7% and 8.6% reduction of typing with 1st step customized loci and 2nd step typing with an additional 6 loci, respectively. Compared to the 387.6 personhours with 24-loci panel typing, the stepwise approach required 222.6 personhours, which corresponds to a reduction in total processing time of 42.6%.

4.4.4 Cost comparison of the customized stepwise genotyping approach

The price of the 24-loci MIRU-VNTR per sample based on consumable prices in Georgia in addition to laboratory technician salary per-hour was approximately 1,124 Euros, while the customized stepwise approach using the 10-6-8 loci panels sequentially resulted in a decreased cost of approximately 648 Euros. This corresponds to a cost reduction of 42.6% compared to the standard method, indicating a major dependence of the total cost on the isolate quantity and processing time.

4.5 Discussion

We adapted the standard 24-loci MIRU-VNTR panel for the Georgian TB population by i) reducing the number of loci to a customized set of 10 loci for an initial step of genotyping; ii) developing a stepwise typing approach to retain adequate discriminatory power; iii) applying this approach on a retrospective TB patient cohort in a penitentiary system in Georgia. Our findings demonstrate that the customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR tying approach reduces the processing time, cost and workload, while achieving equal discriminatory power to 24 standard MIRU-VNTR loci panel. The modified MIRU-VNTR typing can be a benefit for the TB disease transmission control in the most effective way, especially for LMIC.

For the purpose of the MIRU-VNTR customization, using HGDI, we modified the 24-loci panel based on the discriminatory power of each loci. Initially, we chose the 10 highest HGDI score loci and compared them to the standardized 12- and 15-loci panel sets (Table 4.1). While four loci included in our customized set were shared with both the standard sets, one locus was shared only with the 12-loci panel, four loci only with the 15-loci panel, and one locus - VNTR2461 (ETRB) was not present either of the two standard sets. The bias of 15-loci and 24-loci panels towards MTBC lineage 4 has been well-documented (49). In Georgia, most MTBC belongs to lineage 4 and lineage 2/Beijing. Deviation from the standard loci panels is mostly influenced by HGDI sensitivity to local strain variation. Therefore, our results from assessing a customized set, based on the MTBC lineages circulating in Georgia, are consistent with previous studies showing the influence of strain diversity on the discriminatory power of genotyping methods (50,119,120). This variation thus should be considered when choosing appropriate methodologies for molecular epidemiological studies, whereby customizing based on local strain variation is one possible way, particularly in resource-limited settings (119,120,125).

Table 4.1. MIRU-VNTR 24 loci set with individual HGDI and inclusion in standardized and customized genotyping panel.

Locus (24 loci panel)	12 Loci Panel	15 Loci Panel	Customized 10-loci set
MIRU 02	Х		
MIRU 04	X	Х	
MIRU 40	X	X	X
MIRU 10	X	X	
MIRU 16	X	X	X
MIRU 20	X		
MIRU 23	X		
MIRU 24	X		
MIRU 26	X	X	X
MIRU 27	X		
MIRU 31	X	X	X
MIRU 39	X		X
VNTR 424		X	
VNTR 577		X	
VNTR 1955		X	X
VNTR 2163b		Х	X
VNTR 2165		Х	
VNTR 2347			
VNTR 2401		X	X
VNTR 2461			X

VNTR 3171		
VNTR 3690	Х	
VNTR 4052	X	Х
VNTR 4156	Х	

For increased discrimination, we additionally typed isolates that were clustered based on the initial typing with the remaining loci from the 24-loci panel and re-evaluated the predefined customized set. The initial customized panel revealed 35.7% of clustered cases, which was subsequently reduced to 19.4% after applying an additional 14 loci. Reevaluation of the HGDI indexes, along with assessment of the ability of each locus to identify the majority of the discrete isolates during the step-by step addition to the customized 10-loci set, allowed us to arrange the remaining 14 loci into the stepwise typing approach. While the 10-loci customized set might be sufficient as a standalone panel for particular epidemiological studies, it can be also considered as a primary typing set - step 1, for the hierarchical application of additional MIRU-VNTR loci. However, if a higher discriminatory power is required, our customized stepwise approach showed the capacity to reduce the number of samples to be typed by 41.7% and 8.6% using customized/step 1 and step two typing, respectively, leading to a reduced workload, processing time and cost.

We did observe the influence of the particular study population on the discriminatory power of specific loci, for example for locus VNTR424 and VNTR3171. Therefore, evaluation of the discriminatory power by HGDI needs to consider the homogeneity of the population to be typed.

Our customized stepwise approach advances classical 24 MIRU-VNTR panel by reduced workload, processing time and direct costs (technician per-hour labor cost, consumables and reagents) by 42.6%. Given that our findings are based on local pricing of the consumables and laboratory technician average salary, the result should thus be treated with caution, as they will vary based on the specific context concerning costs of technician salaries and consumables. Variation in cost reduction (absolute number) is attributable

to local pricing. In Georgia, a middle-income country, the consumable prices are much higher compared to Europe and United states due to procurement and shipping complexities, whereas estimated labor costs are lower. Therefore, the direct cost savings discussed in the paper are specific for the Georgian setting but this approach is likely to result in cost savings in other settings as well.

Based on our findings, we propose "The Georgian customized 10 MIRU-VNTR loci set", to be used for molecular epidemiological studies in the country of Georgia as a primary typing tool for identifying major clusters or defining relapse/reinfection. Moreover, the additional 14 loci could be used for further discrimination in clusters defined based on the initial typing. Such a stepwise approach using two typing sets will reduce time, cost and workload, while maintaining high discriminatory power and reproducibility in the most practical way.

Our study has several limitations. Firstly, our sample size was moderate. However, the study covered all the available isolates from the penitentiary system and the combination with previous dataset from the general population had increased the variation within the sample set. Secondly, even though MIRU-VNTR typing can produce sufficient data for specific questions, if higher resolution is needed, this method can be limiting, especially in settings with a large proportion of lineage2/Beijing strain (44). Ideally, whole genome sequencing (WGS) would be the method of choice; however, it requires the high-level facility with sequencing instruments, which currently are not available in Georgia. Even more importantly, the bioinformatics expertise is not widely available in Georgia, which increases complexity of using the WGS methodology. Tentatively, compared to WGS pricing in Europe and United States, the cost of the sequencing in Georgia would be much higher than MIRU-VNTR. Our study results combined with previous data showed that usage of the combination of a customized set of MIRU-VNTR loci and a stepwise approach gives useful information in the most feasible and cost-effective way.

Although conventional MIRU-VNTR is still a widely used tool, this method may still overestimate Mtb recent transmission events as confirmed by several studies (128–130). The next decade is likely to witness transition to sequencing technologies due to considerable decrease in sequencing cost (111). Additionally, decline of the TB burden within the country would give a significant advantage to these technologies to be used for

not only epidemiological investigations, but for diagnosis and drug resistance determination as well. However, until this transition occurs in developing countries, MIRU-VNTR typing based on a customized stepwise approach could be valuable addition

to the surveillance tools used in Georgia to enhance the control and prevention of TB.

48

5. Linking genomic variants in bedaquiline resistance associated genes to phenotypical susceptibility

Nino Maghradze¹²³, Chloe Loiseau, Galo A. Goig¹², Nino Bablishvili, Levan Jugheli¹²³, Sonia Borrell¹², Nestani Tukvadze¹²³, Russell R Kempker⁴, Sebastien Gagneux¹²

¹Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, Basel, Switzerland.

²University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland.

³National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTLD), Tbilisi, Georgia.

⁴Division of Infectious Diseases, Department of Medicine, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, United States of America.

⁵Departments of Epidemiology and Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University, Atlanta, GA, United States of America.

This is a working chapter to be further developed and published subsequently.

5.1 Introduction

During the past decade, a number of novel anti-tuberculosis drugs have been under clinical trial for the drug resistant TB (DR-TB) treatment; the latter being still a major threat for public health and TB management (131). Rapid detection and effective treatment play a pivotal role in preventing disease transmission as well as drugresistance development. The low effectiveness of DR-TB treatment is mainly due to long and complicated treatment. The most commonly used treatment regimens against DR-TB lasts for 18-24 including high-toxicity drug combinations. Due to severe side effects, nonadherence to the treatment contributes to selection of DR strains and relapses, complicating TB control (131).

Increasing effectiveness and adherence of the treatment can be achieved by shortening the treatment regimens with more tolerable medications, which also should be more efficient compared to the current alternatives. Long clinical trials, lacking knowledge regarding the phenomenon of tolerance (132), testing combinations of drugs took several decades of research for novel TB medications. A few candidates have been developed, with the highest effectiveness reached with the compound TMC207, originally described by Andries *et al* (72). TMC207, also known as bedaquiline (BDQ) that belongs to the group of diarylquinolines (DARQ), with mycobacterial ATP synthase inhibition as the main target of drug action.

In December 2012, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved BDQ as a novel chemical class of anti-mycobacterial medication with a high potency of bactericidal activity. Alongside with promising results for treatment of drug resistant cases and increased drug resistant TB treatment success globally (133–135), WHO recommended BDQ-based shorter treatment regimens for MDR and XDR TB treatment. Despite of huge advantages, much uncertainty still exists regarding the long-term effectiveness and resistance emergence.

5.1.1 Mechanism of action

As a member of the diarquinolones, BDQ has a particular effectiveness on a variety of mycobacteria, including *M. kansasii, M. fortuitum, M. abscessus*, MAC, with specific affinity to inhibit the ATP synthase function of these bacteria (72). Leading to ATP depletion, BDQ interferes with various ATP-dependent metabolic pathways (136).

Located in the inner membrane of mitochondria, mycobacterial ATP synthase is an enzyme crucial for survival of the bacteria. Consisting of two major sectors F1 and F0, each of which is comprised of several subunits – $a3/b3/g/d/\epsilon$ and a/b2/c10-15, respectively. While F1 sector serves in the forming of ATP, after combining ADP and phosphate, the F0 sector is the main ion-conducting pathway. The proton force formed in F0 leads to a conformational change of the c subunit that is coupled with the b subunit of the F1 sector, triggering its enzymatic activity. BDQ has an affinity for the c subunit of the F0 sector, encoded by the *atpE* gene, and blocks the ATP synthesis by inhibiting the coupled rotation (137). Additionally, the affinity of BDQ towards the ϵ subunit has also been described, even though it is much lower compared to c-subunit. *In vivo* experiment with *M. smegmatis* carrying a mutated ϵ subunit showed that the modification of the ϵ subunit reduced the susceptibility towards BDQ, with 2.5 fold increase in MIC (138).

Resistance to BDQ has been detected in several clinical settings as well as in ex vivo studies, and is attracting widespread interest (139–143). In the population based surveillance study within several high burden DR-TB countries, Battaglia et al. explored genomic variants associated with BDQ resistance specifically in treatment-naïve MTB clinical strains, describing more than 100 mutations dispersed across the target genes (144). Along with other similar studies, these data show that these mutations occur frequently and are not necessarily associated with prior exposure to BDQ or clofazimine (145,146).

Although the major resistance mechanism to BDQ involves the *atpE* gene in laboratory strains, efflux-pump overexpression is a leading cause of reduced susceptibility in both, experimental and clinical MTB isolates. Mutations in the repressor gene *Rv0678*, leading to the overexpression of mmpS5-mmpL5 – encoding an efflux pump, is the main mechanism for observed increased MICs and cross resistance to clofazimine, along with mutations in the *pepQ* gene, encoding an aminopeptidase, presumably with a similar function to the creatinases (142). Interestingly, in a murine TB model, experimental *pepQ* mutants of MTB exhibited no fitness cost with less susceptibility to BDQ (147).

Cross-resistance between BDQ and clofazimine has been well documented and mainly associated with mutations in the Rv0678 gene, conferring "low level" resistance to both drugs. In addition, mutations in the pepQ gene lead to increased MIC to BDQ and

resistance to clofazimine. While clofazimine has been used for a several decades, crossresistance to BDQ bears utmost importance considering resistance acquisition towards the latter (147,148).

In 2021, WHO published the first catalogue of the mutations in MTBC in correlation with phenotypic drug resistance, serving as a reference standard for mutations as genetic markers for all first line drugs and a number of second line medications. Although more than 17,000 mutations were included in this catalogue, a significant uncertainty regarding BDQ resistance-conferring variants remain, mainly due to the limited data available. Moreover, due to conservative and limited analysis framework, none of the mutations putatively associated with BDQ resistance met the criteria for final confidence grading, and were therefore not supported to be formally declared as resistance associated mutations (149). A recent study by the CryPTIC Consortium proposed a list of BDQ genotypic variants associated with increased MICs to BDQ, even though there is still a lack of data for these mutations to be regarded as high-confidence mutations (150).

The significant challenge for defining variants as high-confidence mutations is absence of high quality phenotypic DST data. Whereas it can provide results for variety of the drugs, the method produces susceptibility data for only single – critical concentration (CC), recommended by WHO. Although single concentration based phenotypic assays are still considered as a gold standard, there are several methods for multi concentration drug susceptibility testing, such as the agar proportion method (APM), the resazurin microtitre plate assay (REMA), the Sensititre MycoTB plate method; we used thelatter in our study to determinate MIC values of the BDQ.

Our study aimed to examine the emerging mechanisms of BDQ resistance by assessing three target genes – atpE, pepQ and Rv0678, and the influence of genomic variations on the MIC in addition to exploring the genomic basis of phenotypically resistant MTB strains.

5.2 Materials and methods

5.2.1 Ethics

The study was conducted at the National Reference Laboratory (NRL) in collaboration with the Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute. Ethical approval was obtained by the relevant authorities in Georgia (the Institutional Review Board of the National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases, Tbilisi, Georgia) and Switzerland (Ethikkommission Nordwest- und Zentralschweiz).

5.2.2 Materials and datasets

5.2.2.1 Sample set with mutations in genes associated with bedaquiline resistance

From 2008 to 2019, up to 8,000 MTB genomes have been sequenced through the ERC project work. The sequencing data was analyzed using an in-house pipeline. Only high-quality genomes were considered: minimum mean coverage 15X, and no mixed infection. From the resulting genomes, we identified any nonsynonymous mutations, frameshift indels and nonsense mutations falling in BDQ-resistance associated genes - *atpE*, Rv0678, *pepQ*. Only variants that met the following thresholds were considered: minimum mapping quality of 20, minimum read depth 7X, minimum base quality score of 20 and maximum strand bias 90%. The lineage of each strain was determined by interrogating genomic positions from a well-defined catalog of lineage-defining SNPs.

5.2.2.2 Phenotypically bedaquiline resistant sample set

Phenotypically bedaquiline resistant isolates were identified through the NRL laboratory database. Selected isolates had pDST performed on liquid media using Mycobacteria Growth Indicator Tubes (MGIT) using standard protocol described elsewhere (151). The testing was done as a part of routine patient care. BDQ was included in the second line DST set along with moxiflocacin (0.25ug/ml and 1ug/ml), levofloxacin (1ug/ml), linezolid (1ug/ml), clofazimin (1ug/ml), delamanid (0.06ug/ml), amikacin (1ug/ml). The WHO interim critical concentration for BDQ of 1mg/L resistance was adopted to MGIT cultures.

5.2.3 Bacteriology and MIC evaluation

Isolates from both datasets, including isolates with mutations in any of the three key genes and phenotypically resistant cases, were retrieved from the biobank at NRL. Isolates were cultivated on Lowenstein Jensen media until sufficient growth was observed. Grown isolates were used to make suspension adjusted to McFarland standard 0.5 and 100ul of suspensions were cultivated on Sensititre MycoTB MIC plates with preprepared broth medium with a range of BDQ concentrations as follows: 0.03-0.06-0.12-0.25-0.5-1-2-4 mg/L. The Sensititre MycoTB MIC (MYCOTB; Trek Diagnostic Systems, Cleveland, OH) is a commercially available dry microdilution plate, which was used for MIC testing for all isolates. After inoculation, plates were covered with sealers and incubated at 37°C. One growth control was included per isolate in 7H9 medium without BDQ. Each batch included the fully susceptible strain H37Rv as a control as well. For the purpose of the validation, isolate resistant to the BDQ, provided by supranational reference laboratory for quality control panel was also tested. Plates were checked for contamination after 24 and 48 hours. Cultures were monitored on 7-10-14-21 days by visual examination using mirrored viewer. For purpose of result validation, the tests were repeated for the isolates showing increased MIC.

5.2.4 DNA extraction and sequencing

Whole genome sequencing data, available through nationwide project funded by European Research Council (ERC) – ECOEVODRTB, was used for identifying mutations in BDQ resistance conferring genes. In addition, data was screened for clofazimine cross-resistance conferring mutations. DNAs were extracted with CTAB method and Nanodrop measurement was used for to check concentration and purity. Sequencing was performed at corefacility of ETHZ/University of Basel, Switzerland, on a Illumina Novaseq 6000 instrument.

5.2.5 Phylogenetic analysis

To construct the phylogenetic tree, we obtained a pseudo-alignment of polymorphic positions by concatenating all high-quality SNPs in the dataset, excluding resistance-associated positions. Non-fixed SNPs (<90% allele frequency) or positions covered with less than 7 reads were encoded as "X" in the alignment. Positions in the alignment where more than 10% of sequences had an X, were discarded. The SNP alignment was used to

infer a maximum-likelihood phylogeny using IQ-TREE 2 (REF: 11 Minh BQ, Schmidt HA, Chernomor O, et al. IQ-TREE 2: New Models and Efficient Methods for Phylogenetic Inference in the Genomic Era. Mol Biol Evol 2020; 37: 1530–4.) with the general timereversible model of sequence evolution, indicating the invariant sites of each nucleotide. The tree and corresponding metadata was visualized and ploted using ggtree and ggtreextra.

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Sample set with mutation variants in BDQ resistance conferring putative genes

From 2009 to 2018, we identified 71 isolates with frameshift or non-synonymous mutations in the following genes: atpE, pepQ and Rv0678. 17 isolates were excluded due to missing primary culture in the biobank, or contamination during re-culturing. Among the 54 remaining isolates, mutations in the atpE gene were detected in 8 (14.8%) isolates, mutations in the pepQ gene in 34 (63%) isolates, and mutations in Rv0678 in 30 (55.6%). Mutations were distributed into 36 variants as follows – 1 (2.8%) variant in the atpE gene, 17 (47.2%) variants in the pepQ gene and 18 (50%) variants in Rv0678. The distribution of unique mutations and additional mutations of isolates with MIC values \geq 0.06, are described in Table 5.1 A-B-C.

As mentioned above, one variant was detected in the *atpE* gene. Among a total of 8 isolates with a mutation in *atpE*, variant – Phe76Leu occured in five isolates with no additional mutation, while two isolates had additional mutations in *Rv0678* or *pepQ*. The mutation Val39Ala in *atpE* with 5.3% of allele frequency was found together with additional mutations in both *pepQ* and *Rv0678* as well (Table 5.1). None of these mutations have been described so far.

Among 17 variants, twelve mutations (70.6%) were exclusive for pepQ gene; while 5 (29.4%) were in combination with Rv0678 variants with low allele frequencies (Table 5.2 A-B-C). Additionally, insertion and frameshift mutations were observed in the pepQ gene in two isolates (variant frequency less than 20%), harboring mutations in both atpE and Rv0678. From 17 variants, 3 (12.5%) were declared as mutation with uncertain significance by WHO – Ser99Arg, Asp26Gly and Ala262Val.

There were 12, out of 18, (66.7%) unique variants in *Rv0678* gene. The variant - Phe93Leu was represented in 6 isolates, of which two had only a mutation in *Rv0678* and four isolates had additional mutations in *pepQ* at low allele frequency. Five variants (27.7%) harbored additional low frequency mutations in *pepQ*, while one variant (5.6%) had mutations in both *pepQ* and *atpE* genes (Table 5.1 A-B-C).

In our dataset, we observed 3 variants with a mutation in *Rv0678* of uncertain significance according to the WHO mutation catalogue – Asp47fs, Glu49fs and Arg96Trp. Whereas Gly11_pro14 deletion putatively is associated with BDQ resistance.

We considered all the isolates with mutations irrespective the allele frequencies. The minimum variant frequency was detected at 2.2%, while the maximum frequency was 99.6%. The median frequency was observed at 77.3% (IQR 6.1%-98.5%).

5.3.1.1 Mutations in clofazimine resistance conferring genes

Interestingly, 53 (98%) isolates out of 54, had additional mutations in both *Rv0676c* and *Rv1979c*, with 25 (47.2%) isolates having the same combination of amino acid substitution of Asp767Asn and Gly286Asp in corresponding genes (Table 5.1 A-B-C). One (1.9%) isolate with that combination had additionally Ala450Ser in *Rv1979c*. Seventeen (32.1%) had Ile794Thr and Gly286Asp in *Rv0676c* and *Rv1979c*, respectively, whilst 6 isolates (11.3%) had various additional mutations in *Rv1979c*. Four isolates were dispersed into the three variants of *Rv0676c*: Ile794Thr/Pro955Pro – one sample (1.9%); le794Thr/Val344Leu – two isolates (3.8%), Val55Met – one isolate (1.9%), all of these isolates also harbored the Gly286Asp substitution in *Rv1979c* (Table 5.1 A-B-C). Val55Met has been described as a mutation with uncertain significance, whereas Asp767Asp has not been associated with resistance. The Gly286Asp and Ille794Thr variants have not described before.

Table 5.1 Distribution of mutations in the *atpE*, *pepQ* and *Rv0678* genes and additional clofazimine resistance associated genes in MTB isolates with MIC values ≥ 0.06 .

A	Mutation										MIC
	atpE	Variant frequency	pepQ	Variant frequency	Rv0678	Variant frequency	Rv0676c	Variant frequency	Rv1979c	Variant frequency	BDQ
	WT	NA	Arg77_Ala78del Ile75fs Glu72fs Asp70_Leu71insArgAla	2.6% 4.3% 4.3% 4.6%	Pro87fs Phe93Leu	3.2% 99.1%	Asp767Asn	99.2%	Gly286Asp	99.4%	0.12
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Asp47fs	99.1%	Asp767Asn	99.1%	Gly286Asp	99.2%	0.12
	WT	NA	Ala84fs Tyr82del	4.5% 4.5%	Phe93Leu	99.3%	Asp767Asn	99.4%	Gly286Asp	99.4%	0.12
	WT	NA	Gln67fs Gln67_Ala68insVal	4.4% 4.4%	Ala86Ser	98.9%	Asp767Asn	99.2%	Gly286Asp	99.2%	0.12
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Phe93Leu	99.2%	Asp767Asn	98.9%	Gly286Asp	99.2%	0.12
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Tyr92Cys	99.2%	Ile794Thr	99.1%	Gly286Asp	98.8%	0.25
	WT	NA	Arg77_Ala78del Ile75fs Glu72fs Asp70_Leu71insArgAla	9.7% 10.2% 9.4% 9.9%	Phe93Leu Ala682fs Phe680fs Leu634Gln	99.7% 14.3% 14% 5.4%	Asp767Asn	99%	Gly286Asp	97.7%	0.06
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Met1fs Phe680fs Ala682fs	99.1% 7.7% 8%	Asp767Asn	98.5%	Gly286Asp	98.9%	0.06
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Leu44Pro Glu49fs Ala682fs Phe680f Pro48Ala	81.1% 7.8% 4.6% 4.3% 3.5%	Asp767Asn	99.2%	Gly286Asp	98.9%	0.06
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Phe93Leu Asn428Asp Thr807Ser Leu634Gln	98.4% 8.7% 6% 4.7%	Asp767Asn	98.2%	Gly286Asp	98.1%	0.12
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Asn70Ile	95.6%	Asp767Asn	98.5%	Gly286Asp	98.5%	0.12

B	Mutati	on									MIC
	atpE	Variant frequency	pepQ	Variant frequency	Rv0678	Variant frequency	Rv0676c	Variant frequency	Rv1979c	Variant frequency	BDQ
	WT	NA	Asp70_Leu7 1insArgAla Glu72fs Arg77_Ala7 8del	2.9% 2.7% 2.4%	Phe93Leu	98.9%	Asp767Asn	9.9%	Gly286Asp	98.8%	0.12
	WT	NA	Glu360*	3.9%	Leu95Ser Ala102Asp Glu28* Leu192_Val 193insAspH isLeu	78.1% 15.1% 9.4% 4.4%	LysAsp766As nAsn Asp767Asn	95.2% 3.8%	Gly286Asp Ala450Ser	99.3% 3.4%	0.25
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Arg96Trp Leu122Met	98.7% 98.7%	Asp767Asn	98.8%	Gly286Asp	98.8%	0.06
	WT	NA	Ser99Arg	97.9%	WT	NA	lle794Thr Val344Leu	97.7% 97%	Gly286Asp	98.1%	0.06
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Tyr92Cys Glu451fs	98.9% 5.3%	lle794Thr	98.7%	Gly286Asp Ala202delin sGlySerArg CysMetPro	98.6% 6.7%	0.5
-	WT	NA	Gln262Arg	9.7%	WT	NA	lle794Thr Pro955Pro	96.3% 9.6%	Gly286Asp	96.4%	0.06
	WT	NA	Gln262Arg	98.3%	WT	NA	lle794Thr	98.3%	Gly286Asp	98.2%	0.06
	WT	NA	Gln262Arg	98.5%	WT	NA	Ile794Thr	96.3%	Gly286Asp	98.5%	0.06
	WT	NA	Thr315Arg	98.1%	Ser728Asn Val150Leu	5.4% 4.9%	Ile794Thr	98.2%	Gly286Asp Val402Leu	98.3% 5%	0.06
	WT	NA	Ala55Thr	98.4%	Arg175His	4.4%	Val55Met	98.6%	Gly286Asp	98.9%	0.06
	WT	NA	Ser99Arg	98.4%	WT	NA	lle794Thr Val344Leu	98.3% 98.2%	Gly286Asp	98.1%	0.06
	WT	NA	Gln262Arg	98.4%	Ala45Gly Trp823Cys Glu163Asp	7.5% 5.8% 5%	lle794Thr	97.9%	Gly286Asp	97.8%	0.06

С	Mutation										MIC
	atpE	Variant frequency	pepQ	Variant frequency	Rv0678	Variant frequency	Rv0676c	Variant frequency	Rv1979c	Variant frequency	BDQ
	Val39Ala	5.3%	Asn40Ile	3.4%	Gln9* Trp823Cys Gly677Arg	98.9% 5.2% 3.6%	Ile794Thr	99%	Gly286Asp	99%	0.06
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Met139Thr	52.5%	Asp767Asn	99%	Gly286Asp	99%	0.06
	WT	NA	WT	NA	Arg89Leu	99.1%	Asp767Asn	99.1%	Gly286Asp	99.1%	0.06

5.3.1.5 Distribution of MIC values within MTB isolates harboring genomic variants in BDQ resistance associated genes

A total of 54 MTB isolates were tested with the Sensititre MycoTB MIC plate for BDQ resistance. The median MIC was observed at 0.06 µg/ml, while the geometric mean was 0.07 µg/ml with a standard deviation of 0.08 µg/ml. The maximum MIC value was observed at 0.5 µg/ml, only in the one isolate with an amino acid change in Rv0678 - Tyr92Cys. The distribution of the value ≤0.03 µg/ml between the three genes analyzed was as follows: 16 isolates (29.6%) with a mutation in pepQ, 7 (13%) isolates with a atpE mutation and 4 (7.4%) with a mutation in Rv0678. Isolates with MIC values of 0.06 µg/ml had mutations detected in two genes, represented by 8 (14.8%) isolates in each, pepQ and Rv0678 (Figure 5.1). A transition of the isolates with mutations in atpE and pepQ having lower MIC values, to the isolates with substitutions in Rv0678 is clearly visible in the figure 5.1. This trend is consistent with previous findings showing a higher reduction of susceptibility to BDQ with Rv0678 mutations.



Figure 5.1 Distribution of MIC values per target gene.

The figure represents sample quantity and includes several isolates per variant based on availability.

Amino acid substitutions with 2 or more isolates per variant were observed in pepQ - Ala196Val, Val134Leu, Gln262Arg, Ser99Arg – distributed between ≤ 0.03 yg/mL - 0.06
yg/mL; in *atpE* – Phe76Leu – with MIC values ≤0.03 yg/mL; in *Rv0678* - Arg96Trp/Leu122Met, Phe93Leu and Tyr92Cys (Figure 5.1). None of the variants were shared between different MTBC lineages, indicating the likely absence of homoplastic mutations. Table 5.2 describes each variant with the corresponding MIC values with respect to the MTBC lineage distribution.

	≤0.03 ųg/m L	0.06 yg/mL	0.12 yg/mL	0.25 чg/m L	0.5 цg/mL	L2	L3	L4
Ala196Val ¹	3	-	-	-	-	3	-	-
Ser52Phe ^{3*}	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Asp151Gly 1 *	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Glu129Gln ¹	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Gly285Asp ¹	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
His100Tyr ¹	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Val336Ala ¹	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Met73Val ³ *	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Arg86Leu ¹	1	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
Ala263Val ¹ ; Asp26Gly ¹ *	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Phe76Leu ² *	7	-	-	-	-	-	-	7
Gly11_Pro14del ³ ; Asp15Tyr ³ *	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Gly309Glu ¹	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Ile202Met ¹	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Ile28Met ¹	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Val134Leu ¹	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Ala71Val ³ *	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Gln262Arg ¹ *	1	4	-	-	-	· ·	-	5
Gln9* ³ *	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
Ser99Arg ¹	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	2
Thr315Arg ¹ *	-	1	-	-	-	· ·	-	1
Ala55Thr 1 *	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
Met1fs ³ *	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
Arg89Leu ³ *	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
Arg96Trp ³ ; Leu122Met; ³ *	-	2	-	-	-	2	-	-
Leu44Pro ^{3*}	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
Met139Thr ³ *	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
Phe93Leu ³ *	-	1	5	-	-	6	-	-
Ala86Ser ³ *	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-
Asn70Ile ³	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-
Asp47fs ³	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-
Ala102Asp ³ ; Leu95Ser ³ *	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-
Tyr92Cys ³ *	-	-	-	1	1	-	-	2
¹ <i>pepQ</i> ; ² <i>atpE</i> ; ³ <i>Rv0678</i> ; * Isolates had and an add CFZ resistance conferring genes - <i>Rv0676c</i> and/o	litional mutations in sam or <i>Rv1979c</i> .	e and/or pepQ, atp	<i>E, Rv0678</i> genes below	20% of allele frequency.	All isolates harbored	l amino a	ıcid chang	e in

Table 5.2 BDQ MIC values for each variant of *pepQ*, *atpeE* and *Rv0678*.

5.3.2 Patient MTB isolates phenotypically resistant to BDQ

Thirty-seven phenotypically resistant TB cases were detected from June 2019 to January 2022 via MGIT phenotypic DST on Bactec 960 instrument. Genomic data was available for 16 (43%) of the corresponding patient isolates, out of which an *atpE* mutation was detected in 2 (12.5%), and 3 (18.7%) isolates exhibited mutations in Rv0678. Remaining eleven (68.8%) isolates had no mutation in the three target genes, however substitutions in Rv0676c and Rv1979c were present (Table 5.4).

The mutations in *atpE* detected in the phenotypically resistant isolates – Ile66Met – leading to increase of MIC value at 0.5 yg/mL, has was not observed in cohort of genomic variants. However, the amino acid substitutions in Rv0678 – Ala102Asp – showed an MIC value of 0.25 yg/mL in both cohorts, making latter noteworthy. Moreover, a patient isolate harboring the Ala102Asp mutation in Rv0678 had multiple previous active TB episodes with several different treatment regimens including Cfz and BDQ. During all episodes, the patient was declared lost to follow-up with a disrupted treatment process.

Low-level fluoroquinolone resistance was detected in 13 (81.2%) cases, whereas the remaining three (18.8%) patients exhibited high-level resistance to Mfx, resulting in death or treatment failure. Interestingly, Cfz resistance was detected only in one patient (6.2%), while we had no data for the other two cases (12.5%).

From 16 patients, two (12.5%) had treatment failure, eight (50%) had a successful treatment outcome, while one (6.25%) was lost to follow-up, and two (12.5%) patients were denoted as "other" – indicating death or that no information was available. The remaining three (18.75%) patients' treatment is still going on therefore the final outcome has not been declared at this time point.

Validation of the MGIT pDST revealed seven (43.7%) susceptible results from those previously identified as resistant. None of these patients had a history of previous active TB disease.

Phenotypic data										Genomic data			Epidemiological data		
ID	TB profile #	Phenotypic drug susceptibility						1	MIC	atnE	Rv0678*	Additional	TB		Treatment
	r	Mfx^1	Mfx ²	Lfx	BDQ	Lzd	Cfz	Amk	чg/mL			mutation	history**	Treatment regimen***	outcome
1	preXDR	R	R	R	R	-	S	S	0.5	Ile66Met	WT	<i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	-	Death
2	preXDR	R	S	R	R/ <mark>S</mark>	-	S	S	0.06	WT	WT	<i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]]	-	-	-
3	preXDR	R	S	R	R/ <mark>S</mark>	-	S	S	0.03	WT	WT	<i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	Lfx Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ	Cured
4	preXDR	S	S	R	R/ <mark>S</mark>	-	S	S	0.03	WT	WT	<i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	Lfx Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ	Cured
5	preXDR	R	S	R	R	S	R	S	0.5	WT	Ala102Asp	<i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	Lfx Cfz Lzd BDQ	Cured
6	preXDR	R	R	R	R	-	S	S	0.5	Ile66Met	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	Yes	Lfx Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ	Failure
7	preXDR	R	S	-	R	-	-	-	0.25	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	Yes	Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ Dld	-
8	preXDR	R	R	R	R	R	S	S	0.25	WT	Ala102Asp	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	Yes	Cm Pto Cfz BDQ Dld	Failure

Table 5.3 Phenotypic, genomic and epidemiological data for the patients with BDQ resistance defined by pDST.

9	XDR	R	S	R	R/ <mark>S</mark>	-	S	R	0.12	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ Dld	Cured
10	MDR	S	S	S	R/S	-	S	S	0.12	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	Lfx Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ	Cured
11	XDR	R	S	R	R/ <mark>S</mark>	-	S	R	0.12	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	-	-	-
12	MDR	S	S	S	R	-	S	S	0.25	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	-	Cured
13	MDR	S	S	S	R	-	S	R	0.25	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	-	-	-
14	MDR	S	S	S	R/S	-	S	S	0.25	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp] <i>Rv0676c</i> [Asp767Asn]	No	Lfx Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ	Cured
15	preXDR	R	S	-	R	-	-	-	0.5	WT	lle794Thr; Leu32Se	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp]	Yes	Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ Dld	-
16	MDR	S	S	S	R	-	S	S	0.5	WT	WT	<i>Rv1979c</i> [Gly286Asp]	No	Lfx Cs Cfz Lzd BDQ Dld	Cured

Classification is based on updated WHO definitions.

* Phenotypic DST was performed on MGIT (Bactec 960): ¹ Mfx concentration 0.25 µg/mL; ²Mfx concentration 1.0 µg/mL; Lfx, BDQ, Lzd, Cfz and Amk concentrations on MGIT – 1.0 µg/mL.

** TB history denotes presence of active disease episode in past years.

*** Treatment regimen indicated in the table is primary treatment medications started before pDST result availability.

"-"denotes the missing information.

Repeated resistance result towards BDQ not concordant with primary results are indicated in red.

Low and borderline MIC values are indicated in purple.

5.3.3 Phylogenetic analysis

We performed phylogenetic analysis of the *atpE*, *pepQ* and *Rv0678* mutations in our dataset, represented by the Lineages 2, 3 and 4. From the collated dataset (genomic variants and phenotypically susceptible) of 70 isolates, 39 (55.7%) were Lineage 2, while 28 (40%) represented Lineage 4, 2 (2.9%) - 1 (1.4%) isolates were identified as mixed Lineages (2&4) and Lineage 3, respectively.

Among Lineage 2 isolates, we identified three clades, within the clade distribution of respective amino acid substitutions – Phe93Leu in Rv0678, Ala196Val in *pepQ* gene and Ile66Met in *atpE*, likely indicating phylogenetic variants. The Ile794Thr mutation in Rv0678 was present in all isolates belonging to Lineage 4, whilst Phe76Leu in *atpE* and Gln262Arg, Val134Leu in *pepQ* were shared between the isolates from the clade.

Interestingly, increased MICs in nine phenotypically resistant isolates did not harbor any mutation in our defined target genes; on the other hand, these isolates shared specific mutation in mmpL-Rv0676c gene, influencing efflux pump expression similarly to Rv0678.

Figure 5.2 Phylogeny of study sample set



5.4 Discussion

This study explored variants in genes associated with BDQ resistance and their influence on minimum inhibitory concentration values. We also looked into the phenotypically resistant isolates and described mutations in BDQ resistance associated genes - *atpE*, *pepQ*, Rv0678 - in addition to the presence any further variants causing resistance towards clofazimine.

Currently, BDQ is one of the core drugs for the treatment of drug resistant TB as a part of the short all-oral treatment regimens (131). However, robust data for the specific resistance conferring mutations is still lacking and identification of resistance is limited due to uncertainty of critical concentration value to discriminate between resistance and susceptibility. EUCAST had provided rationale for the clinical breakpoints towards bedaquiline, aggregating the MIC values for the different medium and method used. Whilst 0.125 mg/L was given as presumptive epidemiological cut-off on 7H9 medium, frequently denoted as borderline resistance, there is still uncertainty and the cut-off should not be used to infer resistance (152). Defining variants, leading to the reduced susceptibility towards bedaquiline has fundamental value for optimizing culture-based drug susceptibility testing, for the development of molecular diagnostic methods (153), as nowadays, except for tNGS and WGS, there is no comparative molecular test available for bedaquiline.

5.4.1 Influence of genomic variants on BDQ MICs

In this study, we collated dataset of 54 genomic variants with mutations in *atpE*, *pepQ* and *Rv678* genes, in addition to 16 phenotypically resistant clinical isolates, herewith combined with MIC values defined by Sensititre MycoTB assay. We adopted 0.12 mg/L as the borderline susceptibility breakpoint for the 7H9 medium used in Sensititre 96-well plates defined by EUCAST. From the WGS dataset, genomic variants were distributed as follows – 1 (2.8%) variant in *atpE* gene, 17 (47.2%) variants in *pepQ* gene and 18 (50%) variants in *Rv0678*.

Mutations detected in *atpE* within the genomic variant dataset - Phe76Leu and within the phenotypically resistant dataset – Ile66Met have not been described elsewhere as

resistance-associated variants. However, the MIC value of 0.5 of two isolates with the latter amino acid change (Table 5.2) provides further evidence for presumptive resistance-conferring substitution. Furthermore, *atpE* mutations are not frequently found in clinical isolates, leading to the limited data, whereas our results substantiates with a few variants within the gene and might be useful for further studies.

We have observed 17 unique variants in pepQ; however, none of them induced any increase in MIC of more than 0.06 ug/mL, with only three substitutions resulting in the latter value. As mentioned in the Results section, three variants have been declared as mutations with uncertain significance by WHO – Ser99Arg, Asp26Gly and Ala262Val. Interestingly, no pepQ mutants were identified within the phenotypically resistant sample set. These results concurs well with previous findings, demonstrating that, despite of high number of pepQ variants, they are mostly causing reduced susceptibility but no resistance within clinical isolates.

In our sample set, we have identified several genomic variants and combinations leading associated with an increased MIC, exclusively driven by mutations in *Rv0678* gene, highlighting the complexity of bedaquiline-clofazimine cross-resistance (Table 5.2). Although mutations in efflux pump regulator are more frequently described in similar studies, consensus on resistance association cannot be determined, due to their uniqueness and not typically causing resistance (154). Similarly, out of two frameshift mutations described in studies, Asp47fs caused borderline resistance with an MIC value of 0.12 in our dataset, while it was associated with an increased MIC of up to 0.5 in previous studies (155). Although Glu49fs was represented in low allele frequency (7%) contributing to MIC of 0.06 (Table 5.1), homozygous variant identified in collated dataset resulted in bacterial growth at an MIC of 0.12 (155). Consequently, irregularities between variants and MIC values mediated by the MmpS5–MmpL5 efflux system mutations need considerably more data for a greater degree of accuracy on this matter.

5.4.2 Efflux system or essential mutations?

Sequencing data on phenotypically resistant patient isolates (resistance defined with MGIT, Bactec 960) in our cohort revealed a unique mutation in atpE – Ile66Met in two cases, not described elsewhere. Importantly, with MIC escalation to 0.5, these patients experienced unfavorable treatment outcomes. While patient #1 had a single mutation in

a BDQ resistance-conferring gene and one additional mutation in Rv0676c,, patient #6 harbored mutation in Rv1979c as well (Table 5.4). However, same patient isolates showed high-level Mfx resistance as well, and being associated with poor treatment prognosis, the influence of *atpE* mutations in such cases must be interpreted with caution.

We have observed relatively lower MIC values than expected in several cases, such as – patient #2, #3, #4, #9, #10 and #11 (Table 5.4). Comparatively to pDST on MGIT, the patient isolates mentioned should have resulted in MIC values ≥ 0.25 . As mentioned in the Results section, validation of pDST results on 16 patients revealed susceptibility towards BDQ in 7 cases, providing additional support to the inconsistency of resistant result via current CC based methodologies and whereas the rate of BDQ resistance are discussed as an arising threat, the percentages of resistance should be debated cautiously. These results additionally offer evidence that mutations in the efflux regulator genes can cause borderline resistance with irreconcilable results. Moreover, borderline resistance points to the probability of the existence of low and high level resistance to BDQ.

It is interesting to note that, even though we observed increased MIC values dominated by Rv0678 gene mutations, which is known to be associated with cross-resistance to clofazimine, only one (6.2%) patient isolate (Table 5.4) exhibited resistance to Cfz, whereas 13 (81.2%) patients' isolates were susceptible. Studies confirm that prior Cfz intake does not predict BDQ resistance, and the cross-resistance in most cases is derived from BDQ resistant variants, while within Cfz resistant cases only one third would develop cross-resistance (146). Even though Cfz has been used in most of the treatment regimens in Georgia since 2005, our results, and previous literature findings, indicate that influence of CFZ use on BDQ susceptibility should not be overestimated.

Patients who experienced active TB episodes in our cohort did not receive BDQ within their past treatment regimens as long as it was not programmatically embedded in the treatment plan. However, they might have received Cfz, and exposure to the latter might have triggered activation of the MmpS5-MmpL5 efflux pump. Moreover, out of 4 previously treated patients, three (75%) had two mutations either in *Rv0678*, or *atpE*.

The phylogeny we constructed on our cohort revealed that majority of the described variants in this study are most likely to be phylogenetic markers. However, the Tyr92Cys substitution might be noteworthy considering the associated MIC values of 0.25 and 0.5.

Due to the prevalence of Lineage 2 strains in Georgia and across Post Soviet Union countries, with the ability to acquire resistance to BDQ quite rapidly (140), even heterozygous variants should be taken into consideration, as they might serve as a limitation due to unreliability of MIC testing. In our sample set, among 54 isolates, heterozygous variants were detected in 23 (43%), with the majority of these within *pepQ* and *Rv0678*. This might be pointing out the multiple emergence of resistance, which is quite common for fluoroquinolones.

We describe several variants associated with a significant increase of MICs, yet, limited sample size and homogenous population challenged identification of the multiple independent resistance emergence events. However, a greater focus on these variants could produce interesting findings that might support resistance prediction.

The need of additional data with genomic and phenotypic correlations for BDQ resistance determination is clearly supported by our findings. The collection of genomic data on variants is a key point for the further development of methodologies for rapid detection of resistance. Our findings add to the substantially growing body of literature on inconsistency of current culture-based drug susceptibility testing, indicating that both, molecular and pDST, ideally with two concentrations have to be used in parallel to detect BDQ resistance in MTB.

6. General Discussion

Integration of molecular epidemiology in TB control system has shown to increase effectiveness for the disease surveillance and management. While combination of genotyping data and epidemiological characteristics gives the ability to distinguish relapse from reinfection, or outbreak investigation, molecular typing demonstrates several possibilities for shaping TB control strategies. In this thesis, we attempted to cover several angles of the molecular epidemiology and surveillance of TB, starting from re-accessing and implementing a genotyping methodology such as MIRU-VNTR. We validated a novel approach of the well-known typing tool as a cost/time/labor effective method, and used it for exploring the causes of recurrent TB cases in Georgia. In chapter 5, we focused on drug-resistant TB surveillance, specially aiming for the novel medication, bedaquiline, for which data regarding the resistance conferring mutations is still limited. In this final chapter, I collate my main findings throughout the thesis and discuss the results in their wider context translating from single patient to the nation-wide public health issue.

6.1 MIRU-VNTR – golden oldie

The need for genotyping methodologies in the TB transmission and control program in Georgia was highlighted by several points, starting from the non-existence of any molecular typing tool for the disease surveillance so far, to the high rates of recurrent TB cases. Therefore, our primary aim was to choose and integrate the most appropriate typing method for a low/middle income country. A recent survey in 26 European countries revealed that 24 MIRU-VNTR was used by all countries, whereas seven performed TB surveillance solely by MIRU-VNTR, with the remaining countries combining that tool with spoligotyping, RFLP or/and WGS (156).

In chapters, three and four, we initially evaluated and implemented the conventional approach of MIRU-VNTR, as one of the widely used, comparatively cheaper and easy to interpret genotyping methods. Subsequently, we modified and developed a novel

approach aiming to reduce workload and cost, by stepwise typing of the patient isolates, leading to reduced quantity of isolates to be typed.

6.2 Relapse as a major driver of recurrent TB in Georgia

The distinction between relapse and reinfection in recurrent TB cases is important for the planning of precise interventions. As discussed in chapter 3, recurrence due to relapses linked to endogenous re-activation of the infection, indicates treatment inefficacy or poor adherence of the patient. Although we identified endogenous reactivation of the infection as the most common basis of the recurrent TB cases in Georgia, reinfection seems to be more common in the patients from penitentiary system. Considering the spillovers of highly transmissible strains from prisons into the general population, which had already been described by Gygli *et.al* (43), our results are consistent with these previous findings. However, primary and active TB screening in prisons has shown the positive impact on the number of new cases from penitentiary system, decreasing from 2.1% in 2017 to 1.6% in 2021 (National TB Surveillance, unpublished data).

We have also observed significant numbers of lost to follow-up patients contributing to the high number of the relapses, which might be explained by the complex and long-term treatment during the time period of the study, being conducted before the modification (2019) of the national guidelines for treatment of MDR/XDR TB patients. The influence of the shortened treatment regimens is apparent when comparing proportion of lost to follow up patients before and after implementing new regimens – from 24% om 2015 to 13.8% in 2020 (National TB Surveillance, unpublished data.

To monitor distinctions between relapse and reinfection proportions, TB control programs could use conventional genotyping method for differentiating between the two phenomena. Using typing methods, several studies in high incidence countries have detected reinfection as a major driver for the recurrence, mainly due to high risk of infection exposure (157). Despite of this logical explanation, a few studies have shown that the incidence rate does not always correlate with predominance of reinfection or relapse. E.g. a study in Finland revealed a high number of reinfection cases in close social

networks, while a study in the US detected a high number of recurrent cases in immigrant populations - both of the low-incidence countries with high rates of reinfection (93).

However, one should be cautious in geographical areas with predominant strain circulation, such as Beijing strains in Georgia, as the MIRU-VNTR will not provide the highest resolution discrimination and might be the limitation of using this typing tool exclusively (140,158). Meanwhile, the cost for whole genome sequencing has been rapidly decreasing over the past years, giving ability to produce robust data allowing full discrimination of the strains with detection of transmission clusters. Therefore, combination of MIRU-VNTR and WGS should be taken into consideration for standard TB surveillance in the Georgian and similar settings (159).

6.3 Stepwise MIRU-VNTR

The prevailing limitation for using genotyping for disease surveillance are financial constraints, as it was identified in the survey by Andres *et al. (156)* Additionally to that, human resources and data management/bioinformatics was also observed to be a barrier particularly for the WGS method (156). Therefore, we chose MIRU-VNTR as the most affordable tool for the implementation in the Georgian environment. For the best practice, we tried to modify and customize methods to reduce the cost, workload and time.

As MIRU-VNTR customization has been adopted by several countries, based on the highest discriminatory loci specifically for the circulating strains in the setting, step-wise approach has only been developed in Turkey (122). With such a modified approach, we proposed primarily combining the loci with the highest Hunter-Gaston Discriminatory Indexes to construct the customized panel of MIRU-VNTR for the first typing step. The customized panel consisted of the best combination of loci to differentiate between unique isolates. For the remaining clustered isolates, we proposed using next set of loci with medium discriminatory power. Finally, the third set of the remaining loci from the standard 24 panel was used for generating the full typing data for a reduced number of samples to be typed. The reduction of the number of isolates per step typing led to a proportionally reduced cost, processing time and workload. In chapter 4, we described

the proportional reduction with 42.6%, which is noteworthy and might enable to use the method in other resource-limited settings.

The stepwise approach can be used for other settings as well, as an innovative and more practical solution for the MIRU-VNTR typing. It can be easily implemented with combination of other typing methods such as spoligotyping and in case of availability, WGS.

The effective discrimination of MIRU-VNTR for the Beijing strains is relatively low, limiting usage of the tool in the Beijing predominant settings. In several studies, it was shown to have sufficient discriminatory power for the particular epidemiological research (158). However, this limitation is triggering a shift from conventional MIRU-VNTR to WGS, if the optimal conditions for performing sequencing and analysis are present.

6.4 Drug resistance surveillance: bedaquiline resistance – an emerging threat

Since 1994, WHO and International Union against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease (The Union) have started the global project for worldwide surveillance for anti-TB drug resistance (The Global Project for Anti-TB Drug Resistance Surveillance), aiming to collect and assess data on drug resistance in continuous manner (159). Collated datasets serve to evaluate intra and inter-population surveillance of drug resistance using routine DST methodologies with phenotypic and molecular tests. Specifically, the document aims to support national TB programs to provide the best possible mechanism of surveillance based on routine DST tests, taking into consideration that the data should be comparable between countries. However, the proposed system remains insufficient, due to

Group A - levofloxacin, moxifloxacin, bedaquiline, linezolid

Group B - clofazimine, cycloserine, terizidone

Group C – ethambuthol, delamanid, pyrazinamide, imipenem, meorepenem, amikacin, ethionamide, prothionamide, PAS

Consolidated guidelines on tuberculosis, WHO, 2019

inconsistency of the methodologies between the settings and need of in-depth measures for specific regions (159).

Current culture-based drug susceptibility testing provides results for a wide range of drugs starting from first-line medications to the extent of several drugs from Group A, B and C (see Table below). Phenotypic DST is often technically challenging, requires continuous quality control and for the most medications is tested at a single, critical concentration recommended by WHO. Nonetheless, due to the emerging resistance to the novel medications such as bedaquiline, the available drug arsenal is being more compromised, pointing to the need of defining levels of resistance drugs. Borderline or low-level resistance detection might allow using the medication with dose modifications as in case of moxifloxacin and isoniazid. The data presented in chapter 5, can be presumed as pre-formation of borderline resistance for bedaquiline, as phenotypically resistant patients harboring mutations, leading to up-regulation of efflux pump, can cause both – susceptible and resistant result on currently proposed phenotypic DST. Whether the borderline resistance has any clinical significance, needs to be further studied.

Apart from conventional phenotypic DST, several assays have been developed based on micro-dilution to assess multiple concentrations and define MICs of each drug on a single microtiter plate (153,160,161). Despite of several advantages of these methodologies, such as short turnaround time, no additional equipment requirement and low cost, plate-based test is not endorsed by WHO as it is less comparable between laboratories and there is still a lack of the data for the specificity and sensitivity (161). However, using multiple concentrations for the novel drugs on the validated pDST methodologies would generate crucial and valuable information for evaluating MIC values and their correlation with genomic data.

In order to facilitate the transition to genotypic DST, as a more rapid, cost-effective and automated assay for susceptibility testing, WHO with CRyPTIC Consortium published the WHO mutation catalogue, providing MTBC mutations associated with drug resistance (149). Among current medications used in TB treatment, data regarding bedaquiline resistance conferring genes are still insufficient, due to highly conservative criteria for providing confidence supporting each mutation.

Even though the majority of mutations described in our study can be interpreted as likely phylogenetic, we could argue that the limited number of isolates analyzed and the predominance of only two lineages in the Georgian population influence the full picture of the outcome. Notwithstanding these limitations, the data represented in chapter five aimed to extend current knowledge, and contributes to the global dataset of genomic variants of bedaquiline resistance associated genes along with MIC data of these isolates using Sensititre MycoTB plates. Additionally, we gathered phenotypically resistant clinical isolates and explored mutations in specific loci.

6.5 Rise of tNGS – is this the future?

Several sequencing based technologies for drug susceptibility testing are currently under development, aiming to reduce the diagnostic period and to provide the best treatment options for each patient. Compared to NGS, where culturing step is needed to provide enough bacterial biomass for DNA extraction and sequencing, targeted NGS (tNGS) is performed directly on clinical samples, making this tool relatively fast and feasible (162). Despite of being a comprehensive alternative to current pDST methods, for LMICs, the platform maintenance and lack of technicians are the main challenges in implementing tNGS tools, specifically in high incidence countries (163).

One of the limitations of sequence-based DST methods, especially for bedaquiline resistance detection, is associated with efflux-pump mechanisms, which is responsible for majority of increased MICs and are challenging to detect via tNGS (164). In our study, although, a number of isolates had additional mutations in resistance conferring genes, and the majority of high MIC values were driven by efflux pump upregulation. Therefore, for the future steps, in depth analysis is needed to make conclusion on resistance solely influenced by efflux mechanism.

While the data collection for phenotypic and genomic variations is still ongoing via global projects in addition to sources provided by various consortia for the new iteration of the WHO mutation catalogue, development of portable and affordable sequencing is advancing, potentially leading to a transition from phenotypic to genotypic susceptibility testing as a routine diagnostic.

6.6 Conclusions

TB surveillance is a multicomponent strategy, including molecular typing of bacteria to define patient-to-patient transmission and drug resistance control and surveillance at national level. Identification of the major challenges and implementing molecular techniques together reduce barriers against providing the best quality, patient-oriented treatment. Lacking a comprehensive understanding on current open issues such as the detection of the genetic basis of resistance towards novel, promising medications, restrains efficient drug resistance control leading to significant setback towards the goals of WHO's End TB Strategy.

In this thesis, we demonstrated the importance of embedding molecular epidemiological tools within TB surveillance, highlighting the fact that despite of increased availability of NGS platforms, conventional genotyping still stands as a valuable tool for epidemiological studies. Our customized MIRU-VNTR confirmed to be cost effective and easily adaptable between the different settings. The data generated while exploring BDQ resistance contributes to our understanding of the relationships between genomic variations and phenotype, particularly drawing attention to the role of the efflux systems and cross-resistance to clofazimine. While our findings add to the current literature, it also lays the groundwork for future research; the latter being the key for ensuring prompt diagnosis and appropriate treatment for TB.

7. Bibliography

- 1. Paulson T. Epidemiology: A mortal foe. Nature. 2013 Oct 10;502(7470):S2-3.
- 2. Jeremiah C, Petersen E, Nantanda R, Mungai BN, Migliori GB, Amanullah F, et al. The WHO Global Tuberculosis 2021 Report not so good news and turning the tide back to End TB. Int J Infect Dis IJID Off Publ Int Soc Infect Dis. 2022 Mar 20;S1201-9712(22)00149-7.
- 3. World Health Organization. Global Tuberculosis Report 2021.
- 4. Gupta U, Prakash A, Sachdeva S, Pangtey GS, Khosla A, Aggarwal R, et al. COVID-19 and Tuberculosis: A Meeting of Two Pandemics! J Assoc Physicians India. 2020 Dec;68(12):69–72.
- 5. Cave AJE, Demonstrator A. The evidence for the incidence of tuberculosis in ancient Egypt. Br J Tuberc. 1939 Jul 1;33(3):142–52.
- 6. Daniel TM. The history of tuberculosis. Respir Med. 2006 Nov 1;100(11):1862–70.
- 7. Herzog H. History of tuberculosis. Respir Int Rev Thorac Dis. 1998;65(1):5–15.
- 8. Medcalf A. Tuberculose uma Breve História. Cent Glob Health Hist Univ York 2013 U K. 2013;
- 9. Daniel TM. René Théophile Hyacinthe Laënnec and the founding of pulmonary medicine [Founders of Our Knowledge]. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2004 May 1;8(5):517–8.
- 10. Major RH. Classic descriptions of disease: with biographical sketches of the authors. Charles C Thomas Pub Limited; 1945.
- [The etiology of tuberculosis by Dr. Robert Koch. From the Berliner Klinische Wochenschrift, Volume 19 (1882)]. Zentralblatt Bakteriol Mikrobiol Hyg 1 Abt Orig Med Mikrobiol Infekt Parasitol Int J Microbiol Hyg Med Microbiol Infect. 1982 Mar;251(3):287– 96.
- 12. Gradmann C. Robert Koch and the white death: from tuberculosis to tuberculin. Microbes Infect. 2006 Jan 1;8(1):294–301.
- 13. Davis A. History of the sanatorium movement. Rom WN, Garay SM. New York, NY: Little, Brown and Company; 1996.
- 14. Alling DW, Bosworth EB. The After-History of Pulmonary Tuberculosis: VI. The First Fifteen Years following Diagnosis. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1960;81(6):839–49.
- 15. Mitchison DA. The Diagnosis and Therapy of Tuberculosis During the Past 100 Years. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005 Apr;171(7):699–706.
- 16. Calmette A. On preventive vaccination of the new-born against tuberculosis by BCG. Br J Tuberc. 1928;22(4):161–5.

- Schatz A, Waksman SA. Effect of Streptomycin and Other Antibiotic Substances upon Mycobacterium tuberculosis and Related Organisms. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1944;57(2):244–8.
- 18. Domagk G. Investigations on the Antituberculous Activity of the Thiosemicarbazones In Vitro and In Vivo,. Am Rev Tuberc. 1950 Jan;61(1):8–19.
- 19. McDermott W, Tompsett R. Activation of pyrazinamide and nicotinamide in acidic environments in vitro. Am Rev Tuberc. 1954;70(4):748–54.
- 20. Thomas JP, Baughn CO, Wilkinson RG, Shepherd RG. A new synthetic compound with antituberculous activity in mice: Ethambutol (dextro-2, 2'-(ethylenediimino)-di-1-butanol). Am Rev Respir Dis. 1961;83(6):891–3.
- 21. Anschel R. Use and action of the new antibiotic rifamycin Sv (Rifocin). Wien Med Wochenschr 1946. 1965;115:197–202.
- 22. Murray JF, Schraufnagel DE, Hopewell PC. Treatment of Tuberculosis. A Historical Perspective. Ann Am Thorac Soc. 2015 Dec;12(12):1749–59.
- 23. Jul 20 P, 2018. Global HIV/AIDS Timeline [Internet]. KFF. 2018 [cited 2022 Sep 8]. Available from: https://www.kff.org/global-health-policy/timeline/global-hivaidstimeline/
- 24. Harries AD. Tuberculosis and human immunodeficiency virus infection in developing countries. The Lancet. 1990 Feb 17;335(8686):387–90.
- 25. The Growing Burden of Tuberculosis: Global Trends and Interactions With the HIV Epidemic | HIV | JAMA Internal Medicine | JAMA Network [Internet]. [cited 2022 Sep 8]. Available from: https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/215525
- 26. Cousins DV, Peet RL, Gaynor WT, Williams SN, Gow BL. Tuberculosis in imported hyrax (Procavia capensis) caused by an unusual variant belonging to the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex. Vet Microbiol. 1994 Nov;42(2–3):135–45.
- 27. Alexander KA, Laver PN, Williams MC, Sanderson CE, Kanipe C, Palmer MV. Pathology of the Emerging Mycobacterium tuberculosis Complex Pathogen, Mycobacterium mungi, in the Banded Mongoose (Mungos mungo). Vet Pathol. 2018 Mar;55(2):303–9.
- 28. Coscolla M, Lewin A, Metzger S, Maetz-Rennsing K, Calvignac-Spencer S, Nitsche A, et al. Novel Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex isolate from a wild chimpanzee. Emerg Infect Dis. 2013 Jun;19(6):969–76.
- 29. Parsons SDC, Drewe JA, Gey van Pittius NC, Warren RM, van Helden PD. Novel cause of tuberculosis in meerkats, South Africa. Emerg Infect Dis. 2013 Dec;19(12):2004–7.
- van Ingen J, Rahim Z, Mulder A, Boeree MJ, Simeone R, Brosch R, et al. Characterization of Mycobacterium orygis as M. tuberculosis complex subspecies. Emerg Infect Dis. 2012 Apr;18(4):653–5.
- 31. Brosch R, Gordon SV, Marmiesse M, Brodin P, Buchrieser C, Eiglmeier K, et al. A new evolutionary scenario for the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002 Mar 19;99(6):3684–9.

- 32. Malone KM, Gordon SV. Mycobacterium tuberculosis Complex Members Adapted to Wild and Domestic Animals. In: Gagneux S, editor. Strain Variation in the Mycobacterium tuberculosis Complex: Its Role in Biology, Epidemiology and Control [Internet]. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2017 [cited 2022 Aug 9]. p. 135–54. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-64371-7_7
- 33. Moström P, Gordon M, Sola C, Ridell M, Rastogi N. Methods used in the molecular epidemiology of tuberculosis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2002 Nov 1;8(11):694–704.
- 34. Sreevatsan S, Pan XI, Stockbauer KE, Connell ND, Kreiswirth BN, Whittam TS, et al. Restricted structural gene polymorphism in the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex indicates evolutionarily recent global dissemination. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1997;94(18):9869–74.
- 35. Cole ST, Brosch R, Parkhill J, Garnier T, Churcher C, Harris D, et al. Deciphering the biology of Mycobacterium tuberculosis from the complete genome sequence. Nature. 1998 Jun;393(6685):537–44.
- 36. Vultos TD, Mestre O, Rauzier J, Golec M, Rastogi N, Rasolofo V, et al. Evolution and Diversity of Clonal Bacteria: The Paradigm of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. PLOS ONE. 2008 Feb 6;3(2):e1538.
- 37. Coscolla M, Gagneux S. Consequences of genomic diversity in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Semin Immunol. 2014 Dec;26(6):431–44.
- 38. Ngabonziza JCS, Loiseau C, Marceau M, Jouet A, Menardo F, Tzfadia O, et al. A sister lineage of the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex discovered in the African Great Lakes region. Nat Commun. 2020 Jun 9;11(1):2917.
- 39. Stucki D, Brites D, Jeljeli L, Coscolla M, Liu Q, Trauner A, et al. Mycobacterium tuberculosis lineage 4 comprises globally distributed and geographically restricted sublineages. Nat Genet. 2016;48(12):1535–43.
- 40. Coscolla M, Gagneux S. Does M. tuberculosis genomic diversity explain disease diversity? Drug Discov Today Dis Mech. 2010;7(1):e43–59.
- 41. Borrell S, Gagneux S. Strain diversity, epistasis and the evolution of drug resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2011 Jun;17(6):815–20.
- 42. Fenner L, Egger M, Bodmer T, Altpeter E, Zwahlen M, Jaton K, et al. Effect of Mutation and Genetic Background on Drug Resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2012;56(6):3047–53.
- 43. Gygli SM, Loiseau C, Jugheli L, Adamia N, Trauner A, Reinhard M, et al. Prisons as ecological drivers of fitness-compensated multidrug-resistant Mycobacteritum tuberculosis. Nat Med. 2021 May 24;
- 44. Mathema B, Kurepina NE, Bifani PJ, Kreiswirth BN. Molecular Epidemiology of Tuberculosis: Current Insights. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2006;19(4):658–85.
- 45. Jagielski T, van Ingen J, Rastogi N, Dziadek J, Mazur PK, Bielecki J. Current Methods in the Molecular Typing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and Other Mycobacteria. BioMed Res Int. 2014 Jan 5;2014:e645802.

- 46. Ghodousi A, Arash GA, Vatani S, Darban-Sarokhalil D, Omrani M, Fooladi A, et al. Development of a new DNA extraction protocol for PFGE typing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex. Iran J Microbiol. 2012 Mar;4(1):44–6.
- 47. Dale JW, Brittain D, Cataldi AA, Cousins D, Crawford JT, Driscoll J, et al. Spacer oligonucleotide typing of bacteria of the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex: recommendations for standardised nomenclature [The Language of Our Science]. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2001 Mar 1;5(3):216–9.
- 48. San LL, Aye KS, Oo NAT, Shwe MM, Fukushima Y, Gordon SV, et al. Insight into multidrugresistant Beijing genotype Mycobacterium tuberculosis isolates in Myanmar. Int J Infect Dis. 2018 Nov;76:109–19.
- 49. Supply P, Allix C, Lesjean S, Cardoso-Oelemann M, Rüsch-Gerdes S, Willery E, et al. Proposal for Standardization of Optimized Mycobacterial Interspersed Repetitive Unit-Variable-Number Tandem Repeat Typing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Clin Microbiol. 2006 Dec;44(12):4498–510.
- 50. Weerasekera D, Pathirane H, Madegedara D, Dissanayake N, Thevanesam V, Magana-Arachchi DN. Evaluation of the 15 and 24-loci MIRU-VNTR genotyping tools with spoligotyping in the identification of Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains and their genetic diversity in molecular epidemiology studies. Infect Dis Lond Engl. 2019 Mar;51(3):206–15.
- 51. Iwamoto T, Yoshida S, Suzuki K, Tomita M, Fujiyama R, Tanaka N, et al. Hypervariable loci that enhance the discriminatory ability of newly proposed 15-loci and 24-loci variablenumber tandem repeat typing method on Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains predominated by the Beijing family. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 2007 May;270(1):67–74.
- 52. Tafaj S, Ghariani A, Trovato A, Kapisyzi P, Essalah L, Mehiri E, et al. Accuracy of the QIAxcel Automated System for MIRU-VNTR Genotyping of Mycobacterium tuberculosis in Two Limited Resource Settings. J Clin Med. 2020 Feb 1;9(2):389.
- 53. Stucki D, Malla B, Hostettler S, Huna T, Feldmann J, Yeboah-Manu D, et al. Two new rapid SNP-typing methods for classifying Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex into the main phylogenetic lineages. PLoS One. 2012;7(7):e41253.
- 54. Satta G, Lipman M, Smith GP, Arnold C, Kon OM, McHugh TD. Mycobacterium tuberculosis and whole-genome sequencing: how close are we to unleashing its full potential? Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018 Jun 1;24(6):604–9.
- 55. Papaventsis D, Casali N, Kontsevaya I, Drobniewski F, Cirillo DM, Nikolayevskyy V. Whole genome sequencing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis for detection of drug resistance: a systematic review. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2017 Feb 1;23(2):61–8.
- 56. Prediction of Susceptibility to First-Line Tuberculosis Drugs by DNA Sequencing. N Engl J Med. 2018 Oct 11;379(15):1403–15.
- 57. Colman RE, Mace A, Seifert M, Hetzel J, Mshaiel H, Suresh A, et al. Whole-genome and targeted sequencing of drug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis on the iSeq100 and MiSeq: A performance, ease-of-use, and cost evaluation. PLOS Med. 2019 Apr 30;16(4):e1002794.

- 58. Smith C, Halse TA, Shea J, Modestil H, Fowler RC, Musser KA, et al. Assessing Nanopore Sequencing for Clinical Diagnostics: a Comparison of Next-Generation Sequencing (NGS) Methods for Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Clin Microbiol. 2020 Dec 17;59(1):e00583-20.
- 59. Iketleng T, Lessells R, Dlamini MT, Mogashoa T, Mupfumi L, Moyo S, et al. Mycobacterium tuberculosis Next-Generation Whole Genome Sequencing: Opportunities and Challenges. Tuberc Res Treat. 2018 Dec 9;2018:1298542.
- 60. Lehmann J. PARA-AMINOSALICYLIC ACID IN THE TREATMENT OF TUBERCULOSIS. The Lancet. 1946 Jan 5;247(6384):15–6.
- 61. Robitzek EH, Selikoff IJ, Ornstein GG. Chemotherapy of human tuberculosis with hydrazine derivatives of isonicotinic acid; preliminary report of representative cases. Q Bull Sea View Hosp N Y Sea View Hosp Staten Isl Clin Soc. 1952 Jan;13(1):27–51.
- 62. Tuberculosis: The Past, the Present and the Future FullText Respiration 2021, Vol. 100, No. 7 Karger Publishers [Internet]. [cited 2022 Oct 11]. Available from: https://www.karger.com/Article/FullText/516509
- 63. McKENZIE D, Malone L. The effect of nicotinic acid amide on experimental tuberculosis of white mice. J Lab Clin Med. 1948 Oct;33(10):1249–53.
- 64. KANAMYCIN: ITS DISCOVERY Umezawa 1958 Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences - Wiley Online Library [Internet]. [cited 2022 Oct 12]. Available from: https://nyaspubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1958.tb54688.x?sid=nlm%3Apubmed
- 65. Popplewell AG, Miller JD, Greene ME, Landwehr A. Capreomycin in original treatment cases of pulmonary tuberculosis. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 1966 Apr 20;135(2):989–1005.
- 66. Riddell RW, Stewart SM, Somner AR. Ethionamide. Br Med J. 1960 Oct 22;2(5207):1207-8.
- 67. Sensi P, Greco AM, Ballotta R. Rifomycin. I. Isolation and properties of rifomycin B and rifomycin complex. Antibiot Annu. 1959 1960;7:262–70.
- 68. Rifomycin. V. Rifomycin O, a new antibiotic of the rifomycin family PubMed [Internet]. [cited 2022 Oct 12]. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/13854754/
- 69. Sensi P. History of the development of rifampin. Rev Infect Dis. 1983 Aug;5 Suppl 3:S402-406.
- 70. Grosset JH, Singer TG, Bishai WR. New drugs for the treatment of tuberculosis: hope and reality. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis Off J Int Union Tuberc Lung Dis. 2012 Aug;16(8):1005–14.
- 71. Barry CE. Lessons from Seven Decades of Antituberculosis Drug Discovery. Curr Top Med Chem. 2011;11(10):1216–25.
- 72. Andries K, Verhasselt P, Guillemont J, Göhlmann HWH, Neefs JM, Winkler H, et al. A Diarylquinoline Drug Active on the ATP Synthase of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Science. 2005 Jan 14;307(5707):223–7.
- 73. Keam SJ. Pretomanid: First Approval. Drugs. 2019 Nov;79(16):1797–803.
- 74. Ryan NJ, Lo JH. Delamanid: First Global Approval. Drugs. 2014 Jun 1;74(9):1041–5.

- 75. Xu J, Li SY, Almeida DV, Tasneen R, Barnes-Boyle K, Converse PJ, et al. Contribution of Pretomanid to Novel Regimens Containing Bedaquiline with either Linezolid or Moxifloxacin and Pyrazinamide in Murine Models of Tuberculosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2019 May;63(5):e00021-19.
- 76. Mudde SE, Ayoun Alsoud R, van der Meijden A, Upton AM, Lotlikar MU, Simonsson USH, et al. Predictive Modeling to Study the Treatment-Shortening Potential of Novel Tuberculosis Drug Regimens, Toward Bundling of Preclinical Data. J Infect Dis. 2022 Jun 1;225(11):1876–85.
- 77. Tweed CD, Dawson R, Burger DA, Conradie A, Crook AM, Mendel CM, et al. Bedaquiline, moxifloxacin, pretomanid, and pyrazinamide during the first 8 weeks of treatment of patients with drug-susceptible or drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis: a multicentre, open-label, partially randomised, phase 2b trial. Lancet Respir Med. 2019 Dec;7(12):1048–58.
- 78. WHO. Rapid Communication: Key changes to the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis. Report No.: WHO-CDS-TB-2019.26.
- 79. Mirzayev F, Viney K, Linh NN, Gonzalez-Angulo L, Gegia M, Jaramillo E, et al. World Health Organization recommendations on the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis, 2020 update. Eur Respir J [Internet]. 2021 Jun 1 [cited 2022 Oct 12];57(6). Available from: https://erj.ersjournals.com/content/57/6/2003300
- 80. Walker TM, Miotto P, Köser CU, Fowler PW, Knaggs J, Iqbal Z, et al. The 2021 WHO catalogue of Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex mutations associated with drug resistance: a genotypic analysis. Lancet Microbe. 3(4):e265.
- 81. Mycobacterial cell wall: structure and role in natural resistance to antibiotics PubMed [Internet]. [cited 2022 Oct 12]. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/7988876/
- 82. Brennan PJ, Nikaido H. The envelope of mycobacteria. Annu Rev Biochem. 1995;64:29–63.
- 83. Quinting B, Reyrat JM, Monnaie D, Amicosante G, Pelicic V, Gicquel B, et al. Contribution of β -lactamase production to the resistance of mycobacteria to β -lactam antibiotics. FEBS Lett. 1997;406(3):275–8.
- 84. Zaunbrecher MA, Sikes RD, Metchock B, Shinnick TM, Posey JE. Overexpression of the chromosomally encoded aminoglycoside acetyltransferase eis confers kanamycin resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2009 Nov 24;106(47):20004–9.
- 85. Gupta AK, Katoch VM, Chauhan DS, Sharma R, Singh M, Venkatesan K, et al. Microarray analysis of efflux pump genes in multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis during stress induced by common anti-tuberculous drugs. Microb Drug Resist Larchmt N. 2010 Mar;16(1):21–8.
- 86. Saeed DK, Shakoor S, Razzak SA, Hasan Z, Sabzwari SF, Azizullah Z, et al. Variants associated with Bedaquiline (BDQ) resistance identified in Rv0678 and efflux pump genes in Mycobacterium tuberculosis isolates from BDQ naïve TB patients in Pakistan. BMC Microbiol. 2022 Feb 25;22(1):62.

- 87. WHO. Meeting report of the WHO expert consultation on the definition of extensively drugresistant tuberculosis. 2020 Jan. Report No.: ISBN: 978-92-4-001866-2.
- 88. World Health Organization. Global Tuberculosis Report 2018. p. 213.
- 89. Paul D van Helden. Tuberculosis recurrence: exogenours or endogenous? In: Antituberculosis Chemotherapy. Karger; 2011. p. pp 73-80.
- 90. McIvor A, Koornhof H, Kana BD. Relapse, re-infection and mixed infections in tuberculosis disease. Pathog Dis. 2017 Apr 1;75(3).
- 91. Lan NTN, Lien HTK, Tung LB, Borgdorff MW, Kremer K, van Soolingen D. Mycobacterium tuberculosis Beijing Genotype and Risk for Treatment Failure and Relapse, Vietnam. Emerg Infect Dis. 2003 Dec;9(12):1633–5.
- 92. Mirsaeidi M, Sadikot RT. Patients at high risk of tuberculosis recurrence. Int J Mycobacteriology. 2018 Mar;7(1):1–6.
- 93. Korhonen V, Smit PW, Haanperä M, Casali N, Ruutu P, Vasankari T, et al. Whole genome analysis of Mycobacterium tuberculosis isolates from recurrent episodes of tuberculosis, Finland, 1995-2013. Clin Microbiol Infect Off Publ Eur Soc Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2016 Jun;22(6):549–54.
- 94. Parvaresh L, Crighton T, Martinez E, Bustamante A, Chen S, Sintchenko V. Recurrence of tuberculosis in a low-incidence setting: a retrospective cross-sectional study augmented by whole genome sequencing. BMC Infect Dis. 2018 Jun 7;18(1):265.
- 95. Dale KD, Globan M, Tay EL, Trauer JM, Trevan PG, Denholm JT. Recurrence of tuberculosis in a low-incidence setting without directly observed treatment: Victoria, Australia, 2002-2014. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis Off J Int Union Tuberc Lung Dis. 2017 May 1;21(5):550–5.
- 96. Uys PW, van Helden PD, Hargrove JW. Tuberculosis reinfection rate as a proportion of total infection rate correlates with the logarithm of the incidence rate: a mathematical model. J R Soc Interface. 2009 Jan 6;6(30):11–5.
- 97. Unis G, Ribeiro AW, Esteves LS, Spies FS, Picon PD, Dalla Costa ER, et al. Tuberculosis recurrence in a high incidence setting for HIV and tuberculosis in Brazil. BMC Infect Dis. 2014 Oct 24;14:548.
- 98. Takarinda KC, Harries AD, Srinath S, Mutasa-Apollo T, Sandy C, Mugurungi O. Treatment outcomes of adult patients with recurrent tuberculosis in relation to HIV status in Zimbabwe: a retrospective record review. BMC Public Health. 2012 Feb 13;12:124.
- 99. Interrante JD, Haddad MB, Kim L, Gandhi NR. Exogenous Reinfection as a Cause of Late Recurrent Tuberculosis in the United States. Ann Am Thorac Soc. 2015 Nov;12(11):1619–26.
- 100. World Health Organization. Definitions and reoirting framework for tuberculosis. 2013 Dec p. p40.
- 101. De Almeida IN, Da Silva Carvalho W, Rossetti ML, Costa ERD, De Miranda SS. Evaluation of six different DNA extraction methods for detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis by means of PCR-IS6110: preliminary study. BMC Res Notes. 2013 Dec 28;6:561.

- 102. Afshar B, Carless J, Roche A, Balasegaram S, Anderson C. Surveillance of tuberculosis (TB) cases attributable to relapse or reinfection in London, 2002-2015. PLOS ONE. 2019 Feb 15;14(2):e0211972.
- 103. Cazabon D, Alsdurf H, Satyanarayana S, Nathavitharana R, Subbaraman R, Daftary A, et al. Quality of tuberculosis care in high burden countries: the urgent need to address gaps in the care cascade. Int J Infect Dis IJID Off Publ Int Soc Infect Dis. 2017 Mar;56:111–6.
- 104. Droznin M, Johnson A, Johnson AM. Multidrug resistant tuberculosis in prisons located in former Soviet countries: A systematic review. PloS One. 2017;12(3):e0174373.
- 105. Shamputa IC, Jugheli L, Sadradze N, Willery E, Portaels F, Supply P, et al. Mixed infection and clonal representativeness of a single sputum sample in tuberculosis patients from a penitentiary hospital in Georgia. Respir Res. 2006;7(1):99.
- 106. Gegia M, Kalandadze I, Madzgharashvili M, Furin J. DEVELOPING A HUMAN RIGHTS-BASED PROGRAM FOR TUBERCULOSIS CONTROL IN GEORGIAN PRISONS. Health Hum Rights. 2011 Dec 15;13(2):E73–81.
- 107. World Health Organization. Treatment guidelines for multidrug and rifampicin-resistant tuberculosis. 2018.
- 108. Bestrashniy JRBM, Nguyen VN, Nguyen TL, Pham TL, Nguyen TA, Pham DC, et al. Recurrence of tuberculosis among patients following treatment completion in eight provinces of Vietnam: A nested case-control study. Int J Infect Dis IJID Off Publ Int Soc Infect Dis. 2018 Sep;74:31–7.
- 109. Millet JP, Shaw E, Orcau A, Casals M, Miró JM, Caylà JA, et al. Tuberculosis recurrence after completion treatment in a European city: reinfection or relapse? PloS One. 2013;8(6):e64898.
- 110. Verver S, Warren RM, Beyers N, Richardson M, van der Spuy GD, Borgdorff MW, et al. Rate of Reinfection Tuberculosis after Successful Treatment Is Higher than Rate of New Tuberculosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2005 Jun 15;171(12):1430–5.
- 111. Meehan CJ, Goig GA, Kohl TA, Verboven L, Dippenaar A, Ezewudo M, et al. Whole genome sequencing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis: current standards and open issues. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2019 Sep;17(9):533–45.
- 112. Caminero JA, Pena MJ, Campos-Herrero MI, Rodríguez JC, Afonso O, Martin C, et al. Exogenous reinfection with tuberculosis on a European island with a moderate incidence of disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001 Mar;163(3 Pt 1):717–20.
- 113. Gadoev J, Asadov D, Harries AD, Parpieva N, Tayler-Smith K, Isaakidis P, et al. Recurrent tuberculosis and associated factors: A five year countrywide study in Uzbekistan. PloS One. 2017;12(5):e0176473.
- 114. Wang JY, Lee LN, Lai HC, Hsu HL, Liaw YS, Hsueh PR, et al. Prediction of the Tuberculosis Reinfection Proportion from the Local Incidence. J Infect Dis. 2007 Jul 15;196(2):281–8.
- 115. Comas I, Homolka S, Niemann S, Gagneux S. Genotyping of Genetically Monomorphic Bacteria: DNA Sequencing in Mycobacterium tuberculosis Highlights the Limitations of Current Methodologies. PLOS ONE. 2009 Nov 12;4(11):e7815.

- 116. Garcia De Viedma D, Perez-Lago L. The Evolution of Genotyping Strategies To Detect, Analyze, and Control Transmission of Tuberculosis. Microbiol Spectr. 2018 Oct;6(5).
- 117. Gagneux S. Strain Variation in the Mycobacterium tuberculosis Complex: Its Role in Biology, Epidemiology and Control. Springer International Publishing; 2017. 314 p. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology).
- 118. Mokrousov I, Narvskaya O, Limeschenko E, Vyazovaya A, Otten T, Vyshnevskiy B. Analysis of the Allelic Diversity of the Mycobacterial Interspersed Repetitive Units in Mycobacterium tuberculosis Strains of the Beijing Family: Practical Implications and Evolutionary Considerations. J Clin Microbiol. 2004 Jun 1;42(6):2438–44.
- 119. Asante-Poku A, Nyaho MS, Borrell S, Comas I, Gagneux S, Yeboah-Manu D. Evaluation of Customised Lineage-Specific Sets of MIRU-VNTR Loci for Genotyping Mycobacterium tuberculosis Complex Isolates in Ghana. PLOS ONE. 2014 Mar 25;9(3):e92675.
- 120. Rasoahanitralisoa R, Rakotosamimanana N, Stucki D, Sola C, Gagneux S, Rasolofo Razanamparany V. Evaluation of spoligotyping, SNPs and customised MIRU-VNTR combination for genotyping Mycobacterium tuberculosis clinical isolates in Madagascar. PloS One. 2017;12(10):e0186088.
- 121. Devi KR, Bhutia R, Bhowmick S, Mukherjee K, Mahanta J, Narain K. Genetic Diversity of Mycobacterium tuberculosis Isolates from Assam, India: Dominance of Beijing Family and Discovery of Two New Clades Related to CAS1_Delhi and EAI Family Based on Spoligotyping and MIRU-VNTR Typing. PLoS One. 2015;10(12):e0145860.
- 122. Esen N, Ozkütük A, Coban H, Atlas E. [Three step MIRU-VNTR for routine mycobacteriology laboratory practice]. Mikrobiyol Bul. 2010 Jul;44(3):375–83.
- 123. Maghradze N, Jugheli L, Borrell S, Tukvadze N, Aspindzelashvili R, Avaliani Z, et al. Classifying recurrent Mycobacterium tuberculosis cases in Georgia using MIRU-VNTR typing. PLOS ONE. 2019 Oct 18;14(10):e0223610.
- 124. Hunter PR, Gaston MA. Numerical index of the discriminatory ability of typing systems: an application of Simpson's index of diversity. J Clin Microbiol. 1988;26(11):2465–6.
- 125. Hanekom M, van der Spuy GD, Gey van Pittius NC, McEvoy CR, Hoek KG, Ndabambi SL, et al. Discordance between mycobacterial interspersed repetitive-unit-variable-number tandem-repeat typing and IS6110 restriction fragment length polymorphism genotyping for analysis of Mycobacterium tuberculosis Beijing strains in a setting of high incidence of tuberculosis. J Clin Microbiol. 2008 Oct;46(10):3338–45.
- 126. Asante-Poku A, Nyaho MS, Borrell S, Comas I, Gagneux S, Yeboah-Manu D. Evaluation of customised lineage-specific sets of MIRU-VNTR loci for genotyping Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex isolates in Ghana. PloS One. 2014;9(3):e92675.
- 127. Shamputa IC, Lee J, Allix-Béguec C, Cho EJ, Lee J im, Rajan V, et al. Genetic diversity of Mycobacterium tuberculosis isolates from a tertiary care tuberculosis hospital in South Korea. J Clin Microbiol. 2010 Feb;48(2):387–94.
- 128. Wyllie DH, Davidson JA, Grace Smith E, Rathod P, Crook DW, Peto TEA, et al. A Quantitative Evaluation of MIRU-VNTR Typing Against Whole-Genome Sequencing for Identifying Mycobacterium tuberculosis Transmission: A Prospective Observational Cohort Study. EBioMedicine. 2018 Aug;34:122–30.

- 129. Stucki D, Ballif M, Egger M, Furrer H, Altpeter E, Battegay M, et al. Standard Genotyping Overestimates Transmission of Mycobacterium tuberculosis among Immigrants in a Low-Incidence Country. J Clin Microbiol. 2016 Jul 1;54(7):1862–70.
- 130. Meehan CJ, Moris P, Kohl TA, Pecerska J, Akter S, Merker M, et al. The relationship between transmission time and clustering methods in Mycobacterium tuberculosis epidemiology. EBioMedicine. 2018 Nov;37:410–6.
- 131. WHO. The use of bedaquiline in the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis Interim policy guidance [Internet]. 2013. Available from: https://www.who.int/tb/publications/mdrtb-treatment-guideline/en/
- 132. Ginsberg AM, Spigelman M. Challenges in tuberculosis drug research and development. Nat Med. 2007 Mar;13(3):290–4.
- 133. Cohen K, Maartens G. A safety evaluation of bedaquiline for the treatment of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis. Expert Opin Drug Saf. 2019 Oct;18(10):875–82.
- 134. Borisov SE, Dheda K, Enwerem M, Romero Leyet R, D'Ambrosio L, Centis R, et al. Effectiveness and safety of bedaquiline-containing regimens in the treatment of MDR- and XDR-TB: a multicentre study. Eur Respir J. 2017 May;49(5).
- 135. Ndjeka N, Schnippel K, Master I, Meintjes G, Maartens G, Romero R, et al. High treatment success rate for multidrug-resistant and extensively drug-resistant tuberculosis using a bedaquiline-containing treatment regimen. Eur Respir J. 2018 Dec;52(6).
- 136. Sarathy JP, Gruber G, Dick T. Re-Understanding the Mechanisms of Action of the Anti-Mycobacterial Drug Bedaquiline. Antibiotics [Internet]. 2019 Dec 11 [cited 2021 Apr 28];8(4). Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6963887/
- 137. Khoshnood S, Goudarzi M, Taki E, Darbandi A, Kouhsari E, Heidary M, et al. Bedaquiline: Current status and future perspectives. J Glob Antimicrob Resist. 2021 Jun 1;25:48–59.
- 138. Kundu S, Biukovic G, Grüber G, Dick T. Bedaquiline Targets the ε Subunit of Mycobacterial F-ATP Synthase. Antimicrob Agents Chemother [Internet]. 2016 Sep 12 [cited 2022 Aug 15]; Available from: https://journals.asm.org/doi/10.1128/AAC.01291-16
- 139. Bloemberg GV, Keller PM, Stucki D, Trauner A, Borrell S, Latshang T, et al. Acquired Resistance to Bedaquiline and Delamanid in Therapy for Tuberculosis. N Engl J Med. 2015 Nov 12;373(20):1986–8.
- 140. Mokrousov I, Akhmedova G, Molchanov V, Fundovnaya E, Kozlova E, Ostankova Y, et al. Frequent acquisition of bedaquiline resistance by epidemic extensively drug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains in Russia during long-term treatment. Clin Microbiol Infect [Internet]. 2020 Sep 3 [cited 2021 Jan 28]; Available from: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1198743X20305139
- 141. Degiacomi G, Sammartino JC, Sinigiani V, Marra P, Urbani A, Pasca MR. In vitro Study of Bedaquiline Resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis Multi-Drug Resistant Clinical Isolates. Front Microbiol [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 28];11. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7527418/
- 142. Ismail N, Omar SV, Ismail NA, Peters RPH. In vitro approaches for generation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis mutants resistant to bedaquiline, clofazimine or linezolid and identification of associated genetic variants. J Microbiol Methods. 2018 Oct 1;153:1–9.

- 143. Huitric E, Verhasselt P, Koul A, Andries K, Hoffner S, Andersson DI. Rates and mechanisms of resistance development in Mycobacterium tuberculosis to a novel diarylquinoline ATP synthase inhibitor. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2010 Mar;54(3):1022–8.
- 144. Battaglia S, Spitaleri A, Cabibbe AM, Meehan CJ, Utpatel C, Ismail N, et al. Characterization of Genomic Variants Associated with Resistance to Bedaquiline and Delamanid in Naive Mycobacterium tuberculosis Clinical Strains. J Clin Microbiol. 2020 Oct 21;58(11).
- 145. Villellas C, Coeck N, Meehan CJ, Lounis N, de Jong B, Rigouts L, et al. Unexpected high prevalence of resistance-associated Rv0678 variants in MDR-TB patients without documented prior use of clofazimine or bedaquiline. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2017 Mar 1;72(3):684–90.
- 146. Ismail NA, Omar SV, Joseph L, Govender N, Blows L, Ismail F, et al. Defining Bedaquiline Susceptibility, Resistance, Cross-Resistance and Associated Genetic Determinants: A Retrospective Cohort Study. EBioMedicine. 2018 Feb 1;28:136–42.
- 147. Almeida D, Ioerger T, Tyagi S, Li SY, Mdluli K, Andries K, et al. Mutations in pepQ Confer Low-Level Resistance to Bedaquiline and Clofazimine in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2016 Jul 22;60(8):4590–9.
- 148. Hartkoorn RC, Uplekar S, Cole ST. Cross-resistance between clofazimine and bedaquiline through upregulation of MmpL5 in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2014;58(5):2979–81.
- 149. WHO. Catalogue of mutations in Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex and their association with drug resistance. 2021 p. 96. Report No.: ISBN: 9789240028173.
- 150. Crook DW, Rodrigues C, Ismail NA, Mistry N, Iqbal Z, Merker M, et al. Genome-wide association studies of global Mycobacterium tuberculosis resistance to 13 antimicrobials in 10,228 genomes identify new resistance mechanisms. PLOS Biol. 2022 Aug 9;20(8):e3001755.
- 151. WHO. Technical Report on critical concentrations for drug susceptibility testing of medicines used in the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis. Global Tuberculosis Programme; 2018 Mar.
- 152. Rationale for the EUCAST clinical breakpoints [Internet]. [cited 2023 Jan 3]. Available from: https://www.eucast.org/fileadmin/src/media/PDFs/EUCAST_files/Rationale_documents /190704_Bedaquiline_rational_document.pdf
- 153. Rancoita PMV, Cugnata F, Gibertoni Cruz AL, Borroni E, Hoosdally SJ, Walker TM, et al. Validating a 14-Drug Microtiter Plate Containing Bedaquiline and Delamanid for Large-Scale Research Susceptibility Testing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2018 Aug 27;62(9):e00344-18.
- 154. Roberts LW, Malone KM, Hunt M, Joseph L, Wintringer P, Knaggs J, et al. Repeated evolution of bedaquiline resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* is driven by truncation of *mmpR5* [Internet]. Microbiology; 2022 Dec [cited 2023 Jan 5]. Available from: http://biorxiv.org/lookup/doi/10.1101/2022.12.08.519610

- 155. Ismail N, Omar SV, Ismail NA, Peters RPH. Collated data of mutation frequencies and associated genetic variants of bedaquiline, clofazimine and linezolid resistance in Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Data Brief. 2018 Sep 24;20:1975–83.
- 156. Andrés M, Werf MJ van der, Ködmön C, Albrecht S, Haas W, Fiebig L, et al. Molecular and genomic typing for tuberculosis surveillance: A survey study in 26 European countries. PLOS ONE. 2019 Mar 13;14(3):e0210080.
- Talarico S, Anderson LF, Silk BJ. Using Genotyping and Molecular Surveillance to Investigate Tuberculosis Transmission. In: Clinical Tuberculosis. CRC Press; 2020. p. 79– 95.
- 158. Surikova OV, Voitech DS, Kuzmicheva G, Tatkov SI, Mokrousov IV, Narvskaya OV, et al. Efficient differentiation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains of the W-Beijing family from Russia using highly polymorphic VNTR loci. Eur J Epidemiol. 2005;20(11):963–74.
- 159. WHO. Guidance for the surveillance of drug resistant tuberculosis. 2020.
- 160. Franzblau SG, Witzig RS, McLaughlin JC, Torres P, Madico G, Hernandez A, et al. Rapid, Low-Technology MIC Determination with Clinical Mycobacterium tuberculosis Isolates by Using the Microplate Alamar Blue Assay. J Clin Microbiol. 1998 Feb;36(2):362–6.
- 161. Jaglal P, Pillay M, Mlisana K. Resazurin microtitre plate assay and Sensititre® MycoTB for detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis resistance in a high tuberculosis resistance setting. Afr J Lab Med. 2019 Dec 13;8(1):840.
- 162. McNerney R, Clark TG, Campino S, Rodrigues C, Dolinger D, Smith L, et al. Removing the bottleneck in whole genome sequencing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis for rapid drug resistance analysis: a call to action. Int J Infect Dis. 2017 Mar 1;56:130–5.
- 163. Cabibbe AM, Spitaleri A, Battaglia S, Colman RE, Suresh A, Uplekar S, et al. Application of Targeted Next-Generation Sequencing Assay on a Portable Sequencing Platform for Culture-Free Detection of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis from Clinical Samples. J Clin Microbiol. 2020 Sep 22;58(10):e00632-20.
- 164. Mazando S, Zimudzi C, Zimba M, Gundidza M, Sande S, Mazorodze JH, et al. High efflux pump activity and gene expression at baseline linked to poor tuberculosis treatment outcomes. Journal of Medical and Biomedical Sciences. 2017;

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH / CV

NAME: Nino Maghradze, M.D., MBA, PhD

EDUCATION/TRAINING

INSTITUTION AND LOCATION	DEGREE	COMPLETION DATE	ειεί ο σε στίιον	
INSTITUTION AND LOCATION	(if applicable)	MM/YYYY	FIELD OF STUDI	
Tbilisi State University, Georgia	MD	06/2012	Medicine	
Ilia State University, Tbilisi, Georgia	MBA	06/2015	Business Administration	
			in Public Health	
University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland	PhD	03/2023	Epidemiology, Infection	
			Biology	

A. PERSONAL STATEMENT

I am a medical doctor who underwent doctoral studies in Epidemiology – Infection Biology at University of Basel, Switzerland, where I started my carrier as junior scientist and researcher with collaboration of Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute (SwissTHP) and National Center for Tuberculosis and Lung Diseases (NCTLD) Georgia. Under supervision of Prof. Sebastien Gagneux our project was focused on studying compensatory evolution and epistasis of drug resistance conferring mutations using Mycobacterium tuberculosis (MTB) isolates from the country of Georgia. Under the scope of the project, my doctoral study was dedicated to i) explore molecular epidemiology of MTB in Georgia and implement genotyping methodology ii) extend the scope of drug resistance development and acquisition, specifically to the novel medications. In addition to my doctoral studies, since 2019, I have participated in the Emory-Georgia TB research-training program, which aims to improve TB research infrastructure in Georgia and help to develop experienced and qualified human resources for conducting independent research regarding TB treatment, prevention and control. Meanwhile, I have been taking part in multiple scientific projects and clinical trials carried out at NCTLD, with collaboration to Emory University, FIND, etc., leading to increasing interest in novel diagnostic methodologies, especially point of care tools and drug resistance detection. I had an opportunity to be part of the Seq&Treat project (FIND, Unitaid), generating evidence of targeted next generation sequencing (tNGS) as the feasible and rapid tool for drug resistance detection. As a laboratory team lead, I was working on MTB isolate sequencing on three platforms (MiSeq, iSeq, Minion), upgrading my experience in bioinformatics and sequencing technologies. Currently, being a part of basic and translational research projects, as well as clinical trials, enhances my expertise in field of TB molecular epidemiology, drug resistance and diagnostics.

B. POSITIONS AND HONORS

Positions and Employment

2024 – present	European University, Invited lecturer, Medical Faculty – Epidemiology
2021 –present	Laboratory team lead, scientific department, National Reference Laboratory, NCTLD Tbilisi,
	Georgia
2011-2012	Student assistant, Emergency Department, N. Kipshidze Tbilisi Central University Clinic
2013-present	Laboratory technician, junior scientist, National Reference Laboratory, NCTLD Tbilisi, Georgia
2011-2012	Student assistant, Emergency Department, N. Kipshidze Tbilisi Central University Clinic

Other Experience and Professional Memberships

2019	Fogarty Fellowship, NIH Funded Emory-Georgia TB Research Training Program
	(D43TW007124)
2010-2015	Co-founder, secretary general, European Medical Students Association (EMSA) at Tbilisi
	State University, member of EMSA international (EMSAi)
2017-2019	Member, Georgian International Medical and Public Health Association (GIMPHA)
2012	Clinicum Chemnitz gGmbH summer program, Department of Internal Medicine, Hematology
	and Oncology, Chemnitz, Germany
2012	Elective course in oncology, European Cancer Organization (ECCO), Antwerp, Belgium

C. CONTRIBUTIONS TO SCIENCE

 Implementing MIRU-VNTR typing and its application to clinically relevant questions: Working with Prof. Sebastien Gagneux and collaborators at the Swiss TPH, we created and implemented a MIRU-VNTR typing tool to address one of the most important issues of TB management – recurrent TB disease. Before the study, differentiation of the basis of recurrent TB was unavailable. However, after customizing the methodology for Georgia and implementing it we were able to discriminate between reinfection and relapse in recurrent TB cases. The importance of the differentiation between these two phenomena is high, as it defines the level of intervention against TB recurrent cases, which contribute to an increased number of retreated cases in Georgia. Maghradze N, Jugheli L, Borrell S, Tukvadze N, Aspindzelashvili R, Avaliani Z, Reither K, Gagneux S. Classifying recurrent Mycobacterium tuberculosis cases in Georgia using MIRU-VNTR typing. PLoS ONE. 2019 Oct 18;14(10):e0223610. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0223610. PMID: 31626647. PMCID:

PLoS ONE. 2019 Oct 18;14(10):e0223610. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0223610. PMID: 31626647. PMCID: <u>PMC6799914</u>.

2. Utilizing new genotyping methodology (MIRU-VNTR) to describe TB transmission: We adopted methods of customizing local loci set from countries, which had successfully used reduced panel of loci to customize the typing tool based on local MTB strain variation. We used this methodology to explore transmission characteristics in the penitentiary system, which is a major source of drug resistant MTB strains in Georgia. In addition, we tracked TB transmission among household contacts in a cohort study embedded in the "5% initiative". These studies allowed me to develop genotyping methodologies for further studies. Maghradze N, Jugheli L, Borrell S, Tukvadze N, Kempker RR, Blumberg HM, Gagneux S. Developing customized stepwise MIRU-VNTR typing for tuberculosis surveillance in Georgia.

PLoS ONE. PMID: 35231041 PMCID: PMC8887741 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0264472

3. Prisons as ecological drivers of fitness-compensated multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis Sebastian M Gygli, Chloé Loiseau, Levan Jugheli, Natia Adamia, Andrej Trauner, Miriam Reinhard, Amanda Ross, Sonia Borrell, Rusudan Aspindzelashvili, **Nino Maghradze**, Klaus Reither, Christian Beisel, Nestani Tukvadze, Zaza Avaliani, Sebastien Gagneux Nat Med. 2021 Jul;27(7):1171-1177. doi: 10.1038/s41591-021-01358-x. Epub 2021 May 24. PMID: 34031604

4. The relative transmission fitness of multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis in a drug resistance hotspot.

Loiseau C, Windels EM, Gygli SM, Jugheli L, **Maghradze N**, Brites D, Ross A, Goig G, Reinhard M, Borrell S, Trauner A, Dötsch A, Aspindzelashvili R, Denes R, Reither K, Beisel C, Tukvadze N, Avaliani Z, Stadler T, Gagneux S. Nat Commun. 2023 Apr 8;14(1):1988. doi: 10.1038/s41467-023-37719-y. PMID: 37031225

D. RESEARCH SUPPORT

Ongoing Research Support

ERC-2019-AdG

Title: Linking Within-host and Between-host Evolution in Multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis.

The goal of this project is to explore the causes and consequences of within-host evolution in multidrug- resistant *Mtb* over time and across different body compartments, to look for potential trade-offs with between-host evolution during patient-to-patient transmission, and to define the role of suboptimal patient treatment and phenotypic drug tolerance on drug resistance evolution inside patients and across patient populations. Role: Laboratory team lead

R2D2

Cattamanchi (PI)

Title: Rapid Research in Diagnostics Development for TB Network. Role: Laboratory team lead

HDT

Title: Stratified Host-Directed Therapy for Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis: A Randomized controlled Multi-Centre Trial.

Wallis (PI)

Role: Laboratory team lead

Completed Research Support

NCT04239326

Title: Multi-Centre Clinical Trial to Assess the Performance of Culture-free, End-to-end Targeted NGS (tNGS) Solutions for Diagnosis of Drug Resistant TB (DR-TB).

Culture-free, end-to-end targeted NGS (tNGS) Solutions for Diagnosis of Drug Resistant TB can offer higher throughput and greater accuracy across more TB drugs than current WHO endorsed molecular assays, and a significantly faster time to result than phenotypic drug susceptibility testing (DST). Evidence regarding the clinical diagnostic accuracy and operational characteristics of tNGS solutions is needed to comprehensively evaluate tNGS for diagnosis of drug-resistant TB among patients who have been diagnosed with TB, and will be critical to inform global and national policy.

Role: Laboratory team lead

D43 TW007124

NIH/FIC Emory-Georgia TB Research Training Program

The goal of this program is focused on enhancing the tuberculosis (TB) related research and public health infrastructure in the country of Georgia (former Soviet republic) through providing didactic and mentored research training to Georgian investigators and trainees.

ERC-2012-StG 20111109 Gagneux (PI) 04/1/13 - 12/31/18 Title: Compensatory Evolution and Epistasis in Multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis

This study aimed to combine experimental evolution and fitness assays in vitro and in human macrophages with comparative genome sequencing, RNAseq-based transcriptomics, and population-based molecular

Gagneux (PI)

8/2021-11/2023

Site initiation

05.2021-current

9/27/2004-01/31/2021

Rodwell (PI)

Blumberg (PI)

4/2020 - current

epidemiology to 1) Identify and characterize compensatory mutations in M. tuberculosis resistant to rifampicin, streptomycin, and ofloxacin 2) Detect epistasis between drug resistance-conferring mutations in different strain genetic backgrounds 3) Investigate the effect of drug resistance-conferring mutations, compensatory mutations, and their epistatic interactions on the *M. tuberculosis* transcriptome. Role: Researcher

SystemsX project TbX

Gagneux (PI)

04/2014 - 3/2018

Title: Systems Biology of Drug-resistant Tuberculosis in the Field

This study focused on mechanisms leading to the development and spread of *M. tuberculosis* resistance to develop an extensive model to simulate the involved processes. Role: Researcher